

Prospectus SEB Fund 2

with its current Sub-Funds

SEB Asia ex. Japan Fund SEB Generation Fund 80 SEB Nordic Focus Fund SEB Russia Fund

Undertaking for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities under the Luxembourg law of 17 December 2010 on Undertakings for Collective Investment

R.C.S Luxembourg K50

November 2016

Important Information

It is not permitted to supply information or explanation that differs from the Prospectus or the Management Regulations.

SEB Investment Management AB is not liable if and to the extent that such divergent information or explanations are supplied.

Statements made in this Prospectus are based on the law and practice currently in force in the Grand Duchy of Luxembourg and are subject to changes in those laws or practice.

This Prospectus is only valid, when used in connection with the applicable KIID, the Management Regulations and the audited annual report of the Fund, the report date of which must not be older than 16 months. This report should be accompanied by the un-audited semi-annual report of the Fund, if the annual report date is older than eight months.

The distribution of the Prospectus and the offering of the Sub-Funds and their Unit Classes may be restricted in certain jurisdictions. It is the responsibility of any persons in possession of this Prospectus and any persons wishing to subscribe to Units pursuant to this Prospectus to inform themselves of, and to observe all applicable laws and regulations of any relevant jurisdictions. Prospective investors should inform themselves as to the legal requirements and consequences of applying for, holding, converting and disposing of Units and any applicable exchange control regulations and taxes in the countries of their respective citizenship, residence or domicile.

This Prospectus does not constitute an offer or solicitation to subscribe to the Units by anyone in any country in which such offer or solicitation is unlawful or unauthorized, or to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation.

The distribution of this Prospectus in certain countries may require it to be translated into languages specified by the regulatory authorities of those countries. Should any inconsistency arise between the translated and the English versions of this Prospectus, the English version shall always prevail.

Glossary of terms

The following summary is qualified in its entirety by reference to the more detailed information included elsewhere in this Prospectus.

Base Currency of denomination of the different Sub-Funds

as defined under each Sub-Fund in part II of the

Prospectus "The Sub-Funds"

Branch SEB Investment Management AB, Luxembourg Branch

Central Administration The Bank of New York Mellon (Luxembourg) S.A.

Class / Unit Class the Management Company may decide to issue, within

each Sub-Fund, separate classes of Units whose assets will be commonly invested but where a specific entry or exit charge structure, minimum investment amount, distribution policy or any other feature may be applied

Collateral Policy The collateral policy for OTC derivatives & efficient

portfolio management techniques for SEB Investment

Management AB

Consolidation Currency the consolidation currency of the Fund being the U.S.

dollar

CSSF the Luxembourg Financial Supervisory Authority

"Commission de Surveillance du Secteur Financier"

Depositary Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken S.A.

Directive 2009/65/EC Directive 2009/65/EC of the European Parliament and of

the Council of 13 July 2009 on the coordination of laws, regulations and administrative provisions relating to undertakings for collective investment in transferable

securities, as amended from time to time

EU European Union

ESMA European Securities and Markets Authority, previously the

Committee of European Securities Regulators

FATCA US Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act

FATE Financial Action Task Force

Feeder UCITS A sub-fund qualifying as a UCITS feeder sub-fund as

defined in chapter 9 of the Law

Finansinspektionen The Swedish Financial Supervisory Authority

Fund SEB Fund 2 is organised under the Law as a common fund

(FCP – fonds commun de placement). It comprises several Sub-Funds. The term "Fund" shall be read in the general part of the prospectus as meaning the whole umbrella SEB Fund 2 or any of its Sub-Funds, as the case

may be.

KIID key investor information document of a Unit Class

Law the Luxembourg law of 17 December 2010 on

undertakings for collective investment, as amended from

time to time

Management Company SEB Investment Management AB, acting directly or

through the Branch, as the case may be

Management Regulations the management regulations of the Fund as amended

from time to time

Member State a member state/states of the EU. The states that are

contracting parties to the Agreement creating the European Economic Area other than the Member States of the EU, within the limits set forth by this Agreement and related acts, are considered as equivalent to Member

States of the EU.

NAV - Net Asset Value per Unit the value per Unit of any Class determined in accordance

with the relevant provisions described in this Prospectus

and the Management Regulations

OECD Organisation for Economic Co-operation and

Development

Prospectus the currently applicable prospectus of the Fund, as

amended and updated from time to time

RCS Luxembourg Trade and Companies Register, Registre de

Commerce et des Sociétés

Reference Currency the currency of denomination of the relevant Class in the

Sub-Funds

SEB Group Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB (publ) and all its

subsidiaries

Sub-Fund a separate portfolio of assets which is invested in

accordance with a specific investment objective

The Sub-Funds are distinguished mainly by their specific investment policy, their Base Currency and/or any other specific feature. The particulars of each Sub-Fund are described in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds". The board of directors of the Management Company may, at any time, decide on the creation of further Sub-Funds and in such case, the part II of the Prospectus will be updated. Each Sub-Fund may have one or more Classes.

UCI Undertaking for Collective Investment

UCITS Undertaking for Collective Investment in Transferable

Securities

Unitholder the holder of Units in any Sub-Fund

Units units of any Sub-Fund

Valuation Day the day on which the NAV per Unit is calculated

This day is defined as any bank business day in Luxembourg except 24 December and 31 December ("Bank Business Day") unless stated in the relevant

Sub-Fund.

Value at Risk or VaR

The Value at Risk methodology provides an estimate of

the maximum potential loss over a specific time period and at a given confidence level, i.e. probability level. Usually for UCITS, the time period is 1 month/20 business

days and the confidence level is 99%.

For example, a VaR estimate of 3% on a 20-days' time period with a 99% confidence level means that, with 99% certainty, the percentage the Sub-Fund can expect to lose over the next 20 days' period should be maximum 3%.

Website of the Branch www.sebgroup.lu

TABLE OF CONTENTS

. The Fund	8
1. General information	8
2. INVOLVED PARTIES	9
2.1. Presentation of involved parties	9
2.2. Description of involved parties	11
2.2.1. The Management Company	11
2.2.3. The Investment Managers	12
2.2.4. The Global Distributor	
3. INVESTMENT OBJECTIVE AND POLICY	
3.1. Eligible Assets	
3.2. Investment restrictions applicable to Eligible Assets	
3.3. Unauthorized investments	
3.4. Efficient portfolio management techniques	25
3.4.1. Securities Lending	25 26
3.5. Collateral management	
4. INFORMATION ON RISK	28
4.1. General information	28
4.2. Risk factors	28
4.3. Risk management process	32
5. Units	33
5.1. Unit Classes	
5.1.1. Dividend policy	33 33
5.1.3 Target investors	34
5.1.4. Registered Units	
5.2.1. Restriction on issue	35
5.2.2. Anti-money laundering procedures	
5.3. Redemption of Units	
5.3.1. Compulsory redemption of Units	38
5.4. Conversion of Units	
6. CHARGES	
7. NAV CALCULATION	
8. Mergers	
9. DURATION AND LIQUIDATION OF SUB-FUNDS AND OF THE FUND	
9.1. Duration and liquidation of Sub-Funds	
9.2. Duration and liquidation of the Fund	
10. Taxation of the Fund and the Unitholders	
11. Information to Unitholders	
11.1. Prospectus, Management Regulations and KIID	
11.3. Issue and redemption prices	
11.4. Notice to Unitholders	
11.5. Unitholders' rights against the Fund	
11.6. Policies.	47

50
50
52
52
55
58
62

I. The Fund

1. General information

SEB Fund 2 is an open-ended common fund ("FCP" – "Fonds commun de placement") registered under Part I of the Law. The Fund qualifies as an Undertaking for Collective Investment in Transferable Securities (UCITS).

The Fund was set up on 21 April 1986 for an undetermined duration.

The Fund is registered at the Luxembourg Trade and Companies Register under the number K 50.

The Management Regulations lastly modified with effect from 2 November 2016 have been published in the *Recueil Electronique des Sociétés et Associations (RESA)* on 3 November 2016.

The Fund has several Sub-Funds, the assets of which are invested in accordance with the particular investment features applicable to each Sub-Fund. The rights of the Unitholders and creditors regarding a Sub-Fund are limited to the assets of the Sub-Fund. The assets of a Sub-Fund will be answerable exclusively for the rights of the Unitholders relating to this Sub-Fund. Each Sub-Fund will be deemed to be a separate entity.

The money in the Sub-Funds is invested by the Management Company, or where applicable, the appointed investment manager, acting in its own name on behalf of the joint account of the Unitholders in securities, money market instruments and other eligible assets (the "Eligible Assets"), based on the principle of risk-spreading.

Unitholders as joint owners have an interest in the assets of the Sub-Funds in proportion to the number of Units they hold. All Sub-Fund's Units have the same right. In accordance with the Law, a subscription of Units constitutes acceptance of all terms and provisions of the Prospectus and the Management Regulations.

At the date of the Prospectus, five Sub-Funds are at the Unitholders' disposal. In the event of creation of further Sub-Funds, the Prospectus will be updated accordingly.

2. Involved parties

2.1. Presentation of involved parties

RCS number RCS Luxembourg K50

Management Company SEB Investment Management AB

Sveavägen 8

SE-106 40 Stockholm

Board of directors of the Management Company

Chairperson William Paus

Head of Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB (publ) Oslo

Branch Norway

Members

Magnus Wallberg,

Chief Financial Officer, Life and Investment

Management Division

Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB (publ), Sweden

Johan Wigh

Advokat, Törngren Magnell Sandemarsvägen 18 122 60 Enskede

Sweden

Karin Thorburn

professor in Finance at the Norwegian School of

Economics in Bergen Starefossveien 58 A

5019 Bergen Norway

Branch SEB Investment Management AB, Luxembourg Branch

4, rue Peternelchen L-2370 Howald

Central Administration (including the administrative, registrar and transfer agent function) and Paying Agent in Luxembourg The Bank of New York Mellon (Luxembourg) S.A.

2-4, rue Eugène Ruppert L-2453 Luxembourg

Investment Managers of

SEB Russia Fund AS SEB Varahaldus

Tornimäe 2 EE-15010 Tallinn

Sub-Investment Managers of

SEB Nordic Focus Fund Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken Danmark

Bernstoffsgade 50 DK-1577 Copenhagen

SEB Wealth Management Finland Ltd

Unioninkatu 30 FI-00100 Helsinki

Global Distributor Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB (publ)

Kungsträdgårdsgatan 8 SE-106 40 Stockholm

Representatives and paying agents outside Luxembourg

The full list of representatives and paying agents outside Luxembourg can be obtained, free of any charge, at the registered office of the Management Company, at the address of the Branch and on the Website of the Branch

Depositary Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken S.A.

4, rue Peternelchen L-2370 Howald

Approved Statutory Auditor of

the Fund (hereafter the

"Auditor")

PricewaterhouseCoopers, Société coopérative

2, rue Gerhard Mercator L-2182 Luxembourg

2.2. Description of involved parties

2.2.1. The Management Company

The Fund is managed on behalf of the Unitholders by the Management Company, SEB Investment Management AB. The Management Company was established on 19 May 1978 in the form of a Swedish limited liability company (AB). The Management Company is authorized by Finansinspektionen for the management of UCITS and for the discretionary management of financial instruments and investment portfolios under the Swedish UCITS Act (SFS 2004:46). The Management Company is also authorised as an alternative investment fund manager to manage alternative investment funds under the Swedish AIFM Act (SFS 2013:561). It has its registered office in Sweden at Sveavägen 8, SE-106 40 Stockholm.

Its subscribed and paid-in capital is SEK 1,500,000.

The objective of the Management Company is the creation, administration, management and distribution of undertakings for collective investment in transferable securities (UCITS) and alternative investment funds (AIF) and ancillary services, as well as discretionary management of financial instruments and investment portfolios.

With regard to the Fund, the Management Company is responsible for the following functions: investment management, administration and marketing. The Management Company may (under its own responsibility, control and coordination) delegate some of its functions to third parties for the purpose of efficient management.

The Management Company conducts its business mainly in Sweden and has established a branch in Luxembourg. Risk management and central administration activities are performed through the Branch. The Management Company may act either directly or through the Branch. The Management Company may be represented either by the board of directors of the Management Company or by the manager of the Branch.

The Management Company acts as management company for other funds. The names of such other funds can be found on the Website of the Branch.

2.2.2. The Central Administration and Paying Agent

The Management Company has delegated parts of the Central Administration as further detailed hereafter, including the administrative, registrar and transfer agent functions - under its continued responsibility and control — at its own expenses to The Bank of New York Mellon (Luxembourg) S.A., 2-4, rue Eugène Ruppert, L-2453 Luxembourg.

This company was incorporated in Luxembourg as a "société anonyme" on 15 December 1998 and is an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of The Bank of New York Mellon Corporation. It is registered with the Luxembourg Trade and Companies Register under Corporate Identity Number B 67654 (the "Administrative Agent" or "Registrar and Transfer Agent").

In the capacity of Administrative Agent, it carries out certain administrative duties related to the administration of the Fund, including the calculation of the NAV of the Units and the provision of accounting services to the Fund.

In the capacity as Registrar and Transfer Agent it processes all subscriptions, redemptions, transfers and conversions of Units and registers these transactions in the Unitholders' register of the Fund.

The Bank of New York Mellon (Luxembourg) S.A. may, subject to the approval of the Management Company and the subsequent update of the Prospectus, as required, sub-delegate parts of its functions to entities all in accordance with Luxembourg laws and regulations.

The Bank of New York Mellon (Luxembourg) S.A. has been also delegated the function of paying agent of the Fund. In such capacity The Bank of New York Mellon (Luxembourg) S.A. shall be responsible for the collection of subscription amounts in relation to the issue of Units as well as for making payments in relation to the redemption of Units and payment of dividends.

2.2.3. The Investment Managers

For some Sub-Funds as indicated in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds" the Management Company may delegate the investment management function to different investment managers.

Each investment manager implements the investment policy of the applicable Sub-Fund, makes investment decisions and continuously adapts them to market developments as appropriate, taking into account the interest of the applicable Sub-Fund.

Further details on the investment managers are laid down under each Sub-Fund in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds".

The investment manager may, for its part, in agreement with the Management Company and subject to prior approval by the supervisory authority, at its own expense and under its own responsibility, entrust sub-managers wholly or in part with the management of each Sub-Fund.

2.2.4. The Global Distributor

Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB (publ) has been appointed as the global distributor of the Fund by the Management Company.

2.2.5. The Depositary

Pursuant to a depositary agreement dated 27 April 2016 (the "Depositary Agreement"), Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken S.A. has been appointed as depositary of the Fund (the "Depositary").

Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken S.A. is a public limited company (société anonyme) under the laws of Luxembourg incorporated for an unlimited duration. Its registered and administrative offices are at 4, rue Peternelchen, L-2370 Howald, Luxembourg. It is licensed to engage in all banking operations under Luxembourg law.

The Depositary has been appointed for the safe-keeping of the assets of the Fund which comprises the custody of financial instruments, the record keeping and verification of ownership of other assets of the Fund as well as the effective and proper monitoring of the Fund's cash flows in accordance with the provisions of the Law, as amended from time to time, and the Depositary Agreement.

In addition, the Depositary shall also ensure that (i) the sale, issue, repurchase, redemption and cancellation of Units are carried out in accordance with Luxembourg law and the Management Regulations; (ii) the value of the Units is calculated in accordance with Luxembourg law and the Management Regulations; (iii) the instructions of the Management Company are carried out, unless they conflict with applicable Luxembourg law and/or the Management Regulations; (iv) in transactions involving the Fund's assets any consideration is remitted to the Fund within the usual time limits; and (v) the Fund's incomes are applied in accordance with Luxembourg law and the Management Regulations.

In carrying out its functions the Depositary acts honestly, fairly, professionally and independently and solely in the interest of the investors. The Depositary is on an ongoing basis analyzing, based on applicable laws and regulations as well as its conflict of interest policy potential conflicts of interests that may arise while carrying out its functions. It has to be taken into account that the Management Company and the Depositary are members of the same SEB Group. Thus, both have put in place policies and procedures ensuring that they (i) identify all conflicts of interests arising from that link and (ii) take all reasonable steps to avoid those conflicts of interest. Where a conflict of interest arising out of the group link between the Management Company and the Depositary cannot be avoided, the Management Company or the Depositary will manage, monitor and disclose that conflict of interest in order to prevent adverse effects on the interests of the Fund and of the investors.

When performing its activities, the Depositary obtains information relating to funds which could theoretically be misused (and thus raise potential conflict of interests issues) in relation to e.g. the interests of other clients of the SEB Group, whether engaging in trading in the same securities or seeking other services, particularly in the area of offering services competing with the interests of other counterparties used by the funds/fund managers, and the interests of the Depositary's employees in personal account dealings. Potential conflicts of interests in the SEB Group can be further exemplified as not market equivalent pricing of the depositories' services and the undue influence in the management and board of directors of the funds/fund managers by the Depositary, and vice versa.

Consequently, to mitigate the potential conflicts of interest, it has been ensured that the activities of a depositary function are physically, hierarchically and systematically separated from other functions of the Depositary in order to establish information firewalls. Moreover, the depositary function has a mandate and a veto to approve or decline fund clients independent of other functions and has its own committees for escalation of matters connected to its role as a depositary, where other functions with potentially conflicting interests are not represented.

For further details on management, monitoring and disclosure of potential conflicts of interest please refer to Instruction for Handling of Conflicts of Interest in Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken S.A. which can be found on the following webpage:

http://sebgroup.lu/siteassets/about-seb/policies/sebsa_conflict_of_interest.pdf

In compliance with the provisions of the Depositary Agreement and the Law, as amended from time to time, the Depositary may, subject to certain conditions and in order to effectively conduct its duties, delegate part or all of its safe-keeping duties in relation to financial instruments that can be held in custody, duly entrusted to the Depositary for custody purposes, and/or all or part of its duties regarding the record keeping and verification of ownership of other assets of the Fund to one or more delegate(s), as they are appointed by the Depositary from time to time.

In order to avoid any potential conflicts of interest, irrespective of whether a given delegate is part of the SEB Group or not, the Depositary exercise the same level of due skill, care and diligence both in relation to the selection and appointment as well as in the on-going monitoring of the relevant delegate. Furthermore, the conditions of any appointment of a delegate that is member of the SEB Group will be negotiated at arm's length in order to ensure the interests of the investors. Should a conflict of interest occur and in case such conflict of interest cannot be neutralized, such conflict of interest as well as the decisions taken will be disclosed to the investors and the Prospectus revised accordingly. An up-to-date list of these delegates can be found on the following webpage:

http://sebgroup.lu/siteassets/corporations-and-institutions/global-custody-network.pdf

Where the law of a third country requires that financial instruments are held in custody by a local entity and no local entity satisfies the delegation requirements of article 34bis, paragraph 3, lit. b) i) of the Law, the Depositary may delegate its functions to such local entity to the extent required by the law of that third country for as long as there are no local entities satisfying the aforementioned requirements.

In order to ensure that its tasks are only delegated to delegates providing an adequate standard of protection, the Depositary has to exercise all due skill, care and diligence as required by the Law in the selection and the appointment of any delegate to whom it intends to delegate parts of its tasks and has to continue to exercise all due skill, care and diligence in the periodic review and ongoing monitoring of any delegate to which it has delegated parts of its tasks as well as of any arrangements of the delegate in respect of the matters delegated to it. In particular, any delegation is only possible when the delegate at all times during the performance of the tasks delegated to it segregates the assets of the Fund from the Depositary's own assets and from assets belonging to the delegate in accordance with the Law. The Depositary's liability shall not be affected by any such delegation unless otherwise stipulated in the Law and/or the Depositary Agreement.

An up-to-date information regarding the Depositary, its duties and the conflicts of interest that may arise, any safekeeping functions delegated by the Depositary, the list of delegates and any conflicts of interests that may arise from such delegation, is available to the investors upon request at the registered office of the Management Company.

The Depositary is liable to the Fund or its investors for the loss of a financial instrument held in custody by the Depositary and/or a delegate. In case of loss of such financial instrument, the Depositary has to return a financial instrument of an identical type or the corresponding amount to the Fund without undue delay. In accordance with the provisions of the Law, the Depositary will not be liable for the loss of a financial instrument, if such loss has arisen as a result of an external event beyond its reasonable control, the consequences of which would have been unavoidable despite all reasonable efforts to the contrary.

The Depositary shall be liable to the Fund and to the investors for all other losses suffered by them as a result of the Depositary's negligent or intentional failure to properly fulfil its duties in accordance with applicable law, in particular the Law and/or the Depositary Agreement.

The Management Company and the Depositary may terminate the Depositary Agreement at any time by giving ninety (90) days' notice in writing. In case of a voluntary withdrawal of the Depositary or of its removal by the Management Company, the Depositary must be replaced at the latest within two (2) months after the expiry of the aforementioned termination notice by a successor depositary to whom the Fund's assets are to be delivered and who will take over the functions and responsibilities of the Depositary. If the Management Company does not name such successor depositary in time the Depositary may notify the CSSF of the situation. The Management Company will take the necessary steps, if any, to initiate the liquidation of the Fund, if no successor depositary bank has been appointed within two (2) months after the expiry of the aforementioned termination notice of ninety (90) days.

3. Investment objective and policy

Unless otherwise provided hereafter, references to "Fund" in this section should be read as references to a "Sub-Fund". The provisions of this section apply only insofar to each specific Sub-Fund as they are compatible with its specific investment policy, as disclosed in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds".

The main objective of each Sub-Fund will be to invest directly and/or indirectly in transferable securities and other Eligible Assets, as described under 3.1. here below, with the purpose of spreading investment risks and achieving long-term capital growth. The investment objectives of the Sub-Funds will be carried out in compliance with the investment restrictions set forth hereafter.

Additionally, some Sub-Funds may invest in instruments issued in another currency than the Base Currency of a respective Sub-Fund. The currency exposure of such instruments may be hedged. In case the currency hedging is applicable, it will be specified in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds". Considering the practical challenges of doing so, the Management Company does not guarantee how successful such hedging will be. For more details, see Section 4.1. "Risk Factors" and in particular the paragraph "Hedging risk".

The Management Company ensures that the funds managed by it comply with the ethical and/or sustainability principles that the Management Company follows. Investors should note that the criteria for ethical and sustainable funds is subject to change. Investors can read more about the sustainability principles the Management Company follows on the Website of the Branch.

Where a UCITS comprises more than one sub-fund, each sub-fund shall be regarded as a separate UCITS for the purposes of this section.

3.1. Eligible Assets

The Fund may only invest in

Transferable securities and money market instruments

- a) transferable securities and money market instruments admitted to or dealt in on a regulated market within the meaning of the Directive 2004/39/EC of the European Parliament and of the Council of 21 April 2004 on markets in financial instruments;
- b) transferable securities and money market instruments dealt in on another market in a Member State which is regulated, operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public;
- c) transferable securities and money market instruments admitted to official listing on a stock exchange in a non-Member State of the EU or dealt in on another market in a non-Member State of the EU which is regulated, operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public;
- d) recently issued transferable securities and money market instruments, provided that:
- the terms of issue include an undertaking that application will be made for admission to official listing on a stock exchange or on another regulated market which operates regularly and is recognised and open to the public;
- the admission is secured within one year of issue;

Transferable securities and money market instruments mentioned under c) and d) are listed on a stock exchange or dealt in on a regulated market in North America, Central America, South America, Australia (incl. Oceania), Africa, Asia and/or Europe.

Units of undertakings for collective investment

- e) units of UCITS and/or other UCIs, including exchange traded funds ("ETFs"), within the meaning of article 1, paragraph (2), points a) and b) of the Directive 2009/65/EC, as may be amended from time to time, whether or not established in a Member State, provided that:
- such other UCIs are authorised under laws which provide that they are subject to supervision considered by the CSSF to be equivalent to that laid down in Community law, and that cooperation between authorities is sufficiently ensured;
- the level of protection for unitholders in the other UCIs is equivalent to that provided for unitholders in a UCITS, and, in particular, that the rules on asset segregation, borrowing, lending and uncovered sales of transferable securities and money market instruments are equivalent to the requirements of the Directive 2009/65/EC;
- the business of the other UCIs is reported in half-yearly and annual reports to enable an assessment of the assets and liabilities, income and operations over the reporting period;
- no more than 10% of the net assets of the UCITS or the other UCIs, whose acquisition is contemplated, can, according to their management regulations or instruments of incorporation, be invested in aggregate in units of other UCITS or other UCIs;

Deposits with a credit institution

deposits with a credit institution which are repayable on demand or have the right to be withdrawn, and maturing in no more than 12 months, provided that the credit institution has its registered office in a Member State or, if the registered office of the credit institution is situated in a third country, provided that it is subject to prudential rules considered by the CSSF as equivalent to those laid down in Community law;

Financial derivative instruments

- g) financial derivative instruments, including equivalent cash-settled instruments, dealt in on a regulated market mentioned above in sub-paragraphs a), b) and c), and/or financial derivative instruments dealt in over-the-counter ("OTC derivatives"), provided that:
- the underlying consists of instruments described in sub-paragraphs a) to h), financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates or currencies, in which the Fund may invest, in accordance with the investment objectives;
- the counterparties to OTC derivative transactions are institutions subject to prudential supervision and belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF; and
- the OTC derivatives are subject to reliable and verifiable valuation on a daily basis and can be sold, liquidated or closed by an offsetting transaction at any time at their fair value at the Fund's initiative.

Where the financial derivative instrument is cash-settled automatically or at the Fund's discretion, the Fund will be allowed not to hold the specific underlying instrument as cover. Acceptable cover is described under Section 3.5.below.

The Fund might engage in index related contracts to gain quick and cost-efficient exposure to underlying markets under the condition that the underlying indices for these investments are publicly available, transparent and governed by pre-determined rules and objectives, all in accordance with the ESMA quidelines on ETFs and other UCITS issues (ESMA/2014/937).

Within the limits under g) here above, the Fund may make use of all financial derivative instruments authorised by the Law and/or by circulars issued by the CSSF.

Particular rules apply to the following derivatives:

Volatility index futures

If the Fund makes use of volatility index futures the following criteria must be met:

- the volatility index futures must be dealt on a regulated market;
- the underlying stock indices must comply with the diversification rules as set out in 3.2. here below;
- the Fund must employ a risk-management process which enables it to adequately take

into account the incurred risks.

Credit default swaps

Credit default swaps may be used, among other things, to hedge credit risks arising from debt securities acquired by the Fund. In this case, the interest rates collected by the Fund from a bond with a comparatively high creditworthiness risk may be swapped for interest rates from a bond having a lower credit risk, for example. At the same time, the contractual partner may be obliged to buy the bond at an agreed price or pay a cash settlement when a previously defined event, such as the insolvency of the issuer, occurs.

The Management Company shall also be authorised to use such transactions the objectives of which are other than hedging. The contracting partner must be a top-rated financial institution which specialises in such transactions. The credit default swaps must be sufficiently liquid. Both the debt securities underlying the credit default swap and the respective issuer must be taken into account with regard to the investment limits set out here below.

Credit default swaps shall be valued on a regular basis using clear and transparent methods. The Management Company and the Auditor shall monitor the clarity and transparency of the valuation methods and their application. If, within the framework of monitoring activities, differences are detected, the Management Company shall arrange to remedy the situation.

Total return swaps

The Fund does not intend to use total return swaps.

Money market instruments other than those dealt in on a regulated market

- h) money market instruments other than those dealt in on a regulated market and which fall under article 1 of the Law, if the issue or the issuer of such instruments is itself regulated for the purpose of protecting investors and savings, and provided that these investments are:
- issued or guaranteed by a central, regional or local authority, a central bank of a Member State, the European Central Bank, the EU or the European Investment Bank, a non-Member State or, in the case of a Federal State, by one of the members making up the federation, or by a public international body to which one or more Member States belong, or
- issued by an undertaking any securities of which are dealt in on regulated markets referred to in sub-paragraphs a), b) or c) or
- issued or guaranteed by an establishment subject to prudential supervision, in accordance with criteria defined by Community law or by an establishment which is subject to and complies with prudential rules considered by the CSSF to be at least as stringent as those laid down by Community law, or
- issued by other bodies belonging to the categories approved by the CSSF provided that investments in such instruments are subject to investor protection equivalent to that laid

down in the first, the second or the third indent and provided that the issuer is a company whose capital and reserves amount to at least ten million euro (EUR 10,000,000) and which presents and publishes its annual accounts in accordance with the fourth Directive 78/660/EEC, is an entity which, within a group of companies which includes one or several listed companies, is dedicated to the financing of the group or is an entity which is dedicated to the financing of securitisation vehicles which benefit from a banking liquidity line.

The Fund may hold cash and cash equivalent on an ancillary basis, in order to maintain liquidity, all in the best interest of the Unitholders.

In addition, the Fund's assets may be invested in all other Eligible Assets within the scope of legal possibilities and the provisions laid down in the Management Regulations.

However, the Fund shall not invest more than 10% of its net assets in transferable securities or money market instruments other than those referred to under this section above.

3.2. Investment restrictions applicable to Eligible Assets

Transferable securities and money market instruments as defined in the Law

- 1) The Fund may invest no more than 10% of its net assets in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by the same body.
- 2) Moreover, the total value of the transferable securities and money market instruments held by the Fund in the issuing bodies in each of which it invests more than 5% of its net assets, shall not exceed 40% of the value of its net assets. This limitation does not apply to deposits and OTC derivative transactions made with financial institutions subject to prudential supervision.

Notwithstanding the individual limits laid down in point 1), point 8) and point 9) the Fund shall not combine, where this would lead to investing more than 20% of its net assets in a single body, any of the following:

- investments in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by that body,
- deposits made with that body, or
- exposures arising from OTC derivative transactions undertaken with that body
- 3) The limit of 10% laid down in point 1) may be raised to a maximum of 35% if the transferable securities or money market instruments are issued or guaranteed by a Member State, by its public local authorities, by a non-Member State or by public international bodies of which one or more Member States belong.
- 4) The limit of 10% laid down in point 1) may be raised to a maximum of 25% for certain bonds where they are issued by a credit institution whose registered office is situated in a Member State and which is subject by law to special public supervision designed to protect bondholders. In particular, sums deriving from the issue of those bonds must be invested, in conformity with the law, in assets which, during the whole period of validity of the bonds, are capable of covering claims attaching to the bonds and which, in the event of bankruptcy of the

issuer, would be used on a priority basis for the reimbursement of the principal and payment of the accrued interest.

If the Fund invests more than 5% of its net assets in the bonds referred to in this point and issued by a single issuer, the total value of such investments may not exceed 80% of the value of the net assets of the Fund.

The transferable securities and money market instruments referred to in points 3) and 4) are not included in the calculation of the limit of 40% stated above in point 2).

The limits set out in points 1), 2) 3) and 4) shall not be combined; thus investments in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by the same body or in deposits or derivative instruments made with this body carried out in accordance with points 1), 2), 3) and 4) shall not exceed in total 35% of the net assets of the Fund.

- 5) Notwithstanding the above limits, the Fund may invest, in accordance with the principle of risk-spreading, up to 100% of its net assets in different transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State, one or more of its local authorities, by a member state of the OECD, G2O, Singapore or Hong Kong or public international body to which one or more Member States of the EU belong, provided that (i) such securities and money market instruments are part of at least six different issues and (ii) the securities and money market instruments from any single issue do not account for more than 30% of the total net assets of the Fund.
- 6) Without prejudice to the limits laid down here below the limits of 10% laid down in point 1) above is raised to maximum 20% for investment in units and/or debt securities issued by the same body when the aim of the investment policy of the Fund is to replicate the composition of a certain stock or debt securities index which is recognised by the CSSF, on the following basis:
 - the composition of the index is sufficiently diversified;
 - the index represents an adequate benchmark for the market to which it refers;
 - the index is published in an appropriate manner.

This limit of 20% is raised to 35% where that proves to be justified by exceptional market conditions, in particular in regulated markets where certain transferable securities or money market instruments are highly dominant. The investment up to this limit is only permitted for a single issuer.

Securities mentioned in point 6) need not to be included in the calculation of the 40% limit mentioned in point 2).

Units of undertakings for collective investment

7) The Fund may acquire units of UCITS and/or other UCIs, including ETFs, referred to under 3.1 e), provided that no more than 20% of its net assets are invested in the units of a single UCITS or other UCI.

For the purpose of applying this investment limit, each sub-fund of a UCITS or UCI with multiple sub-funds shall be considered as a separate issuer, provided that the principle of segregation of the obligations of the different sub-funds is ensured in relation to third parties.

Investments in units of UCIs other than UCITS may not exceed, in aggregate, 30% of the net assets of the Fund.

When the Fund has acquired units of UCITS and/or other UCIs, the assets of the respective UCITS or other UCIs do not have to be combined for the purposes of the limits laid down in this section 3.2.

When the Fund invests in the units of other UCITS and/or other UCIs that are managed, directly or by delegation, by the same management company or by any other company with which the management company is linked by common management or control, or by a substantial direct or indirect holding, that management company or other company may not charge entry or exit charges on account of the Fund's investment in the units of such other UCITS and/or other UCIs.

Each Sub-Fund may invest in all kinds of ETFs, provided that the investment policy of these ETFs corresponds widely to the investment policy of the respective Sub-Fund. Such ETFs may be managed actively or passively and are at any time in conformity with the applicable guidelines and provisions in terms of the Directive 2009/65/EC. When investing in open-ended ETFs, the Management Company or investment manager, as the case may be, will at any time comply with the limits for investments in other UCITS and UCI set out in the present section.

Specific rules applicable to

• Cross Sub-Fund investments

Each Sub-Fund may subscribe to, acquire and/or hold Units of another Sub-Fund ("Target Sub-Fund") provided that:

- 1.1. the Target Sub-Fund does not, in turn, invest in the Sub-Fund invested in this Target Sub-Fund; and
- no more than 10% of the net assets of the Target Sub-Fund whose acquisition is contemplated may be, according to its investment policy, invested in aggregate in units of other UCITS and/or UCIs; and
- 1.3. voting rights, if any, attaching to the relevant securities are suspended for as long as they are held by the concerned Sub-Fund and without prejudice to the appropriate processing in the accounts and periodic reports; and
- 1.4. in any event, for as long as these securities are held by the Fund, their value will not be taken into consideration for the calculation of the net assets of the Fund for the purpose of verifying the minimum threshold of the net assets imposed by the Law; and
- there is no duplication of management fee/entry or exit charges between those at the level of the Sub-Fund having invested in the Target Sub-Fund, and this Target Sub-Fund.

Master and feeder structures for Sub-Funds

By way of derogation to the above and in accordance with the provisions of the Law, the Management Company may, at its discretion (i) create any Sub-Fund qualifying either as a feeder Sub-Fund or as a master or (ii) convert any existing Sub-Fund into a feeder or a master Sub-Fund.

In case applicable, part II "The Sub-Funds" will be updated accordingly under the respective Sub-Fund.

Deposits with credit institutions

8) The Fund may not invest more than 20% of its net assets in deposits made with the same body.

Financial derivative instruments

9) The risk exposure to a counterparty of the Fund in an OTC derivative and efficient portfolio management transactions may not exceed, in aggregate, 10% of its net assets when the counterparty is a credit institution as mentioned here before, or 5% of its net assets in the other cases.

The Fund shall ensure that its global exposure relating to derivative instruments does not exceed the total net asset value of its portfolio.

The risk exposure is calculated taking into account the current value of the underlying assets, the counterparty risk, future market movements and the time available to liquidate the positions.

The global exposure to the underlying assets shall not exceed in aggregate the investment limits laid down under article 43 of the Law.

The underlying assets of index based financial derivative instruments are not combined to the investment limits laid down under the points mentioned here before under the condition that the index complies with the criteria which are explained more in detail in the article 4) of the Management Regulations. When a transferable security or money market instrument embeds a derivative, the latter must be taken into account when complying with the requirements of the restrictions in this section.

Maximum exposure to a single body

- 10) The Fund may not combine, where this would lead to investment of more than 20% of its net assets in a single body, any of the following:
 - i) investments in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by a single body and subject to the 10% limit by body mentioned in point 1), and/or
 - ii) deposits made with a single body and subject to the 20% limit mentioned in point 8), and/or
 - iii) a risk exposure to a counterparty of the Fund in an OTC derivative and efficient portfolio

management transactions undertaken with a single body and subject to the 10% or 5% limits by body mentioned in point 9) in excess of 20% of its net assets.

The Fund may not combine, where this would lead to investment of more than 35% of its net assets in a single body, any of the following:

- i) investments in transferable securities or money market instruments issued by the same body and subject to the 35% limit by body mentioned under point 3) above, and/or
- ii) investments in certain debt securities issued by the same body and subject to the 25% limit by body mentioned in point 4), and/or
- iii) deposits made with the same body and subject to the 20% limit mentioned in point 8), and/or
- iv) a risk exposure to a counterparty of the Fund in an OTC derivative and/or efficient portfolio management transactions with the same body and subject to the 10% or 5% limits by body mentioned in point 9) in excess of 35% of its net assets.

Eligible Assets issued by the same group

- 11) Companies which are included in the same group for the purposes of consolidated accounts, as defined in accordance with the Directive 83/349/EEC or in accordance with recognised international accounting rules are regarded as a single body for the purpose of calculating the limits described under the article 43 of the Law.
- 12) The Fund may cumulatively invest up to 20% of its net assets in transferable securities and money market instruments within the same group.

Acquisition limits by issuer of Eligible Assets

13) The Management Company acting in connection with all the common funds it manages and which fall within the scope of Part I of the Law or of Directive 2009/65/EC, may not acquire any units carrying voting rights, which would enable it to exercise significant influence over the management of an issuing body.

The Fund may not acquire:

- i) more than 10% of the non-voting units of the same issuer;
- ii) more than 10% of the debt securities of the same issuer;
- iii) more than 10% of the money market instruments of any single issuer;
- iv) more than 25% of the units of a same UCITS or other UCI.

The limits laid down in the second, third and fourth indents above may be disregarded at the time of acquisition if at that time the gross amount of debt securities or of money market instruments, or of UCITS/UCIs or the net amount of the securities in issue, cannot be calculated.

The ceilings as set forth above are waived in respect of:

- a) transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a Member State or its local authorities:
- b) transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by a non-Member State of the EU:
- c) transferable securities and money market instruments issued by public international bodies of which one or more Member States of the FU are members:
- d) shares held by the Fund in the capital of a company incorporated in a non-Member State of the EU which invests its assets mainly in the securities of issuing bodies having their registered office in that State, where under the legislation of that State, such a holding represents the only way in which the Fund can invest in the securities of issuing bodies of that State. This derogation, however, shall apply only if in its investment policy the company from the non-Member State of the EU complies with the limits laid down in articles 43 and 46 of the Law and article 48, paragraphs 1) and 2) of the Law. Where the limits set in articles 43 and 46 of the Law are exceeded, article 49 of the Law shall apply mutatis mutandis.

If the limits referred to under this section 3.2. are exceeded for reasons beyond the control of the Management Company or as a result of the exercise of subscription rights, it must adopt as a priority objective for its sales transactions the remedying of that situation, taking due account of the interests of its Unitholders.

While ensuring observance of the principle of risk-spreading, newly created Sub-Funds may derogate from the limits laid down in this section 3.2. for a period of six months following the date of its authorisation.

The Management Company may from time to time, upon approval by the Depositary, impose further investment restrictions in order to meet the requirements in such countries, where the Units are distributed or will be distributed.

3.3. Unauthorized investments

The Fund may not:

- i) acquire either precious metals or certificates representing them;
- ii) carry out uncovered sales of transferable securities, money market instruments or other financial instruments referred to in article 41 § 1 sub-paragraphs e), g) and h) of the Law; provided that this restriction shall not prevent the Fund from making deposits or carrying out other accounts in connection with financial derivative instruments, permitted within the limits referred to above;
- iii) grant loans or act as a guarantor on behalf of third parties, provided that for the purpose of this restriction (i) the acquisition of transferable securities, money market instruments or other financial instruments which are not fully paid and (ii) the permitted lending of portfolio securities shall be deemed not to constitute the making of a loan;
- iv) borrow amounts in excess of 10% of its total net assets. Any borrowing is to be effected only as a temporary measure. However, it may acquire foreign currency by means of a back-to-back loan.

3.4. Efficient portfolio management techniques

Each Sub-Fund may, for the purpose of generating additional capital or income or for reducing its costs or risks, engage in securities lending transactions and/or enter into repurchase or reverse repurchase agreements.

Such transactions are strictly regulated and shall comply with the rules and limits set forth in (i) article 11 of the Grand Ducal regulation of 8 February 2008 relating to certain definitions of the Luxembourg Law; (ii) CSSF Circular 08/356 concerning rules applicable to undertakings for collective investment when they employ certain techniques and instruments relating to transferable securities and money market instruments; (iii) ESMA guidelines on ETFs and other UCITS issues 2014/937, as amended or replaced from time to time ("ESMA/2014/937"); (iv) any other applicable laws, regulations, circulars or CSSF positions.

3.4.1. Securities Lending

Securities lending transactions are, in addition to the aforementioned provisions, subject to the main restrictions described below, it being understood that this list is not exhaustive:

- Transactions may be terminated or the return of the securities lent may be requested at any time at the initiative of the Sub-Fund;
- Securities Lending Transactions may not exceed 50% of the net assets of the Sub-Fund;
- A transaction shall be limited to a period of maximum 30 calendar days;
- The borrower must be subject to prudential supervision rules considered by the CSSF as equivalent to those prescribed by European Union law;
- The counterparty exposure vis-à-vis a single counterparty arising from such transactions shall not exceed 10% of the Sub-Fund's net assets when the counterparty is a financial institution and 5% of its net assets in all other cases, as set out in section 3.2. (9).
- The Sub-Fund must receive collateral, the value of which shall be equal to at least 90% of the global valuation of the securities lent (interests, dividends and other eventual rights included);
- Collateral received shall meet a range of standards and comply with the collateral policy
 of the Management Company, as further described in the section 3.5. Collateral
 Management.
- The Company may lend securities through a standardised system organised by a recognised securities clearing institution or by financial institutions subject to prudential supervision rules which are recognised by the CSSF as equivalent to those laid down in European Union law and specialised in this type of transactions;

Any income generated by securities lending transactions (reduced by any applicable direct or indirect operational costs and fees arising there from and paid to a securities lending agent, as appointed from time to time) will be payable to the relevant Sub-Fund.

Securities lending aims to generate additional income with an acceptable level of risk. However, there can be no assurance that the objective sought to be obtained from such use be achieved. Additionally, such transactions give rise to certain risks, including but not limited to, valuation and

operational risks and market and counterparty risks. For further information, please refer to the section 4.2 Risk Factors.

3.4.2. Repurchase and reverse repurchase transactions

Repurchase agreement transactions (which consist of a forward transaction at the maturity of which the Fund has the obligation to repurchase the securities sold and the buyer (counterparty) the obligation to return the securities received under the transaction) are subject to the following, although non-exhaustive, rules:

- The counterparty must be subject to prudential supervision rules considered by the CSSF to be equivalent to those prescribed by European Union law.
- At the maturity, the Fund must have sufficient assets to enable it to settle the amount agreed with the counterparty and continue to comply with the investment policy and restrictions;
- The Fund must ensure that the level of repurchase agreement transactions is kept at a level to enable it to meet all redemption obligations;
- The Fund may only enter into repurchase agreement transactions provided that it is able at any time (a) to recall the full amount of cash in any securities subject to a repurchase agreement or (b) to terminate the agreement in accordance with applicable regulations. However, fixed-term transactions that do not exceed seven days should be considered as arrangements on terms that allow the assets to be recalled at any time by the Fund.

Reverse repurchase transactions (which consist of a forward transaction at the maturity of which the seller (counterparty) has the obligation to repurchase the securities sold and the Fund the obligation to return the securities received under the transaction) are subject to the following, although non-exhaustive, rules:

- The counterparties to the transactions must be subject to prudential supervision rules considered by the CSSF to be equivalent to those prescribed by European Union law;
- The UCITS may not sell or pledge as security the securities purchased as part of the contract, unless it has other means of coverage;
- The value of the reverse repurchase transactions is kept at a level that allows the UCITS to meet its redemption obligations at all times;
- The securities purchased must, when combined with the rest of the Sub-Fund's portfolio comply with the Sub-Fund's investment policy and restrictions;
- Securities acquired under a reverse repurchase agreement must be
 - Short-term bank certificates or money market instruments as defined in Directive 2007/16/EC of 19 March 2007;
 - Bonds issued or guaranteed by an OECD Member State, by their local public authorities or by supranational institutions and undertakings with EU, regional or worldwide scope;
 - Shares or units issued by money market UCIs calculating a daily NAV and being assigned a rating of AAA or its equivalent

- o Bonds issued by non-governmental issuers offering adequate liquidity
- o Shares quoted or negotiated on a regulated market of an EU Member State or on a stock exchange of an OECD Member State, on the condition that these shares are included in a main index.
- The Fund may only enter into reverse repurchase agreement transactions provided that it is able at any time (a) to recall the full amount of cash in a reverse repurchase agreement or (b) to terminate the agreement in accordance with applicable regulations. However, fixed-term transactions that do not exceed seven days should be considered as arrangements on terms that allow the assets to be recalled at any time by the Fund.

3.5. Collateral management

While entering into OTC financial derivatives and efficient portfolio management techniques, the Fund shall, at all times, comply with the Management Company's collateral policy, all in accordance with ESMA 2014/937 and any other applicable laws, regulations or circulars.

The collateral policy includes, but is not limited to:

(1) The eligible type of collateral

Eligible collateral mainly consists of the following assets:

- liquid assets, cash and short term bank certificates, but also money market instruments such as defined within the Directive 2007/16/EC. A letter of credit or a guarantee at first-demand given by a first class credit institution not affiliated to the counterparty is considered as equivalent to liquid assets;
- bonds issued or guaranteed by a Member State of the OECD or by their local public authorities or by supranational institutions and undertakings with EU, regional or world-wide scope;
- shares or units issued by money market UCIs calculating a daily net asset value and being assigned a rating of AAA by Standard&Poor's or its equivalent;
- debt instruments with an external rating at least equivalent to "investment grade" (i.e. at least BBB- rating by Standard&Poor's or its equivalent); or
- shares or convertible bonds admitted to or dealt in on a regulated market, on the condition that these shares are included in a main index.
- (2) The level of collateral required

The regulatory OTC counterparty exposure limit of 10% of the Net Asset Value applies. As a result, collateral received, after applied haircuts, shall be equal to at least 90% of the counterparty exposure value.

(3) The haircut policy

Asset Class	Haircut
Cash in Base Currency of the Fund and in	0%
Eligible currencies as defined in the respective	
credit support annex	
Cash in other currencies	0 – 10%
Government Bonds	0 – 10% depending on the issuer quality and
	the maturity.
Shares or units issued by money market UCIs	1 – 5%
as defined in (1) Eligible type of collateral	
Other Debt instruments as defined in (1)	1 – 15%, depending on the issuer quality and
Eligible type of collateral	the maturity
Shares as defined in (1) Eligible type of	15-20%
collateral	
Convertible bonds as defined in (1) Eligible type	15 – 20%
of collateral	

(4) The cash collateral reinvestment policy

Cash collateral will not be re-invested.

4. Information on risk

4.1. General information

Investing in a Sub-Fund Units involves financial risks. These can involve risks associated with equity markets, bond markets, commodity (including precious metal) markets, foreign exchange markets such as changes in prices, interest rates and credit worthiness. Any of these risks may also occur along with other risks. Some of these risk factors are addressed briefly below.

A fund normally consists of investments in or has exposure towards the asset classes equities, bonds, currencies and/or commodities. Equities and commodities are generally inherent with a higher risk than bonds or currencies. Higher risk investments may or may not offer a possibility of better returns than lower risk investments. A combination of several asset classes can often give the individual investor a more suitable diversification of risk.

Investors should have a clear picture of the Sub-Fund, of the risks involved in investing in Units and they should not make a decision to invest until they have obtained financial and tax expert advice.

Investors assume the risk of receiving a lesser amount than they originally invested.

4.2. Risk factors

Commodity risk

Investments with exposure to commodities and precious metals involve additional risks compared

to traditional investment. In particular, overall market movements, political, economic, regulatory and natural events may strongly influence such investments. Additionally, commodity market is usually very volatile and may be subject to market disruptions.

Counterparty risk

When the Sub-Fund conducts over-the-counter (OTC) transactions and efficient portfolio management techniques, it may be exposed to risks relating to the credit standing of its counterparties and to their ability to fulfil the conditions and obligations of the contracts it enters into with them.

Concentration risk

A Sub-Fund may concentrate its investment in a limited number of issuers, countries, sectors or instruments. It may result in the Sub-Fund's assets being more sensitive to adverse movement in a particular economy, sector, and company or instrument type.

Credit risk

The creditworthiness (solvency and willingness to pay) of an issuer may change substantially over time. Debt instruments involve a credit risk with regard to the issuers, for which the issuers' credit rating can be used as a benchmark. Bonds or debt instruments floated by issuers with a lower rating are generally viewed as securities with a higher credit risk (greater risk of default) than those instruments that are floated by issuers with a better rating. If an issuer of bonds or debt instruments gets into financial or economic difficulties, this can affect the value of the bonds or debt instruments (this value could drop to zero).

Currency Risk

If a Sub-Fund holds assets denominated in foreign currencies, it is subject to currency risk. Any depreciation of the foreign currency against the Base Currency of the Sub-Fund would cause the value of the assets denominated in the foreign currency to fall. Exchange rates may change rapidly and unpredictably, and some currencies may be more volatile than others.

Emerging and less developed markets risk

Investments in emerging or less developed markets are often more volatile than investments in mature markets, due to, among others, political, economic, legal and regulatory risks specific to those markets.

Hedging risk

In some Sub-Funds, the Management Company may have an ambition to hedge the currency risk. Considering the practical challenges of doing so, however, the Management Company does not guarantee how successful such currency hedging will be. For example, in case of hedging of a Unit Class, unsuccessful currency hedging means that the value of the Unit Class may rise or fall in response to fluctuations in the exchange rate between the Base Currency and the Reference Currency of the Unit Class. In case of hedging of instruments, unsuccessful hedging means that the value of the portfolio may rise or fall in response to fluctuations in the exchange rate between

the Base Currency and the currency of the instruments.

Risks relating to the investment in financial derivative instruments ("derivative risk")

Financial derivative instrument is a generic name for instruments getting their return from underlying assets. The return of the financial derivative instrument depends on the return of the underlying asset.

Specific risks related to OTC Derivatives

OTC derivatives are private agreements between a fund and one or more counterparties. In general, those transactions are less subject to governmental regulation and supervision, compared to exchange traded derivatives. OTC derivatives carry greater counterparty and liquidity risks. Additionally, the Fund may not be able to find a comparable derivative to be able to offset a certain position.

• Specific risks related to exchange traded derivatives

Although exchange traded derivatives are generally considered as less risky than OTC derivatives, there is still the risk that the securities exchange or commodities contract market suspend or limit the trading in derivatives or in their underlying assets.

Specific risks related to Credit Default Swaps ("CDS")

The price at which a CDS trades may differ from the price of the CDS' referenced security. In adverse market conditions, the basis (the difference between the spread on bond and the spread of a CDS) can be significantly more volatile than the CDS' referenced security.

Leverage risk

Leverage is typical for trading in financial derivative instruments. Investment in derivative transactions may potentially result in losses greater than the amount invested for those transactions.

Risks relating to efficient portfolio management techniques

Securities lending

Securities lending involves counterparty risk:

- (i) Although the Sub-Fund shall receive sufficient collateral to reduce its counterparty exposure, there is no requirement to have such counterparty exposure fully covered by collateral. Therefore, the Sub-Fund may bear losses in case of default of the relevant counterparty;
- (ii) If the borrower of securities fails to return securities lent by a Sub-Fund, there is a risk that the collateral received may be realised at a value lower than the value of the securities lent out, whether due to inaccurate pricing of the collateral, adverse market movements, a deterioration in the credit rating of the issuer of the collateral or the illiquidity of the market is which the collateral is traded.

Additionally, delays in the return of securities lent may restrict the ability of a Sub-Fund to meet delivery obligations or payment obligations arising from redemption requests.

Repurchase and reverse repurchase agreement

Repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements in which the Fund acts as purchaser

In the event of the failure of the counterparty with which cash has been placed, there is the risk that the value of the collateral received may be less than the cash placed out which may be due to factors including inaccurate pricing of the collateral, adverse market movements in the value of the collateral, a deterioration in the credit rating of the issuer of the collateral, or the illiquidity of the market in which the collateral is traded. Locking cash in transactions of significant size or duration, delays in recovering cash placed out, or difficulty in realising collateral may restrict the ability of the Sub-Fund to meet redemption requests or fund security purchases. In case the Sub-Fund is allowed to reinvest any cash collateral received from sellers, there is a risk that the value on return of the reinvested cash collateral may decline below the amount owed to those sellers.

Repurchase and reverse repurchase agreements in which the Fund acts as seller

In the event of the failure of the counterparty with which collateral has been placed, there is the risk that the value of the collateral placed with the counterparty is higher than the cash originally received, which may be due to factors including that the value of the collateral placed usually exceeds the cash received, market appreciation of the value of the collateral, or an improvement in the credit rating of the issuer of the collateral. Locking investment positions in transactions of excessive size or duration, or delays in recovering collateral placed out, may restrict the ability of the Sub-Fund to meet delivery obligations under security sales or payment obligations arising from redemption requests. In case the Sub-Fund is allowed to reinvest the cash received from purchasers, there is a risk that the value on return of the reinvested cash may decline below the amount owed to those purchasers.

Interest rate risk

To the extent that the Fund invests in debt instruments, it is exposed to risk of interest rate changes. These risks may be incurred in the event of interest-rate fluctuations in the denomination currency of such debt instruments.

If the market interest rate increases, the price of the interest bearing securities included in the Sub-Funds may drop. This applies to a larger degree, if the Sub-Funds should also hold interest bearing securities with a longer time to maturity and a lower nominal interest return.

Risks relating to the investments in UCIs and UCITS

The investors shall be aware of the fact that the fees charged by the target UCI or UCITS will have to be borne on a pro rata basis by the investing Sub-Fund and that in consequence the NAV of the investing Sub-Fund will be affected. This might lead in respect of the Fund to a duplication of fees.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risks arise when a particular security is difficult to dispose of. In principle, the Fund may only acquire securities that can be unwound promptly. Nevertheless, it may be difficult to sell, at a reasonable price, particular securities at certain points in time during certain phases or in certain markets.

Market risk

This risk is of general nature and exists in all forms of investment. The principal factor affecting the price performance of securities is the performance of capital markets and the economic performance of individual issuers, which in turn are influenced by the general situation of the world economy, as well as the basic economic and political conditions in the particular countries or sectors.

Operational risk

Operational risk refers to the potential losses resulting from unforeseen events, business disruption, inadequate controls and control or system failure.

Risk of default

In addition to the general trends on capital markets the particular performance of each individual issuer also affects the price of an investment. The risk of a decline in the assets of issuers, for example, cannot be entirely eliminated even by the most careful selection of securities.

4.3. Risk management process

The Fund employs a risk management process, which enables the Management Company to monitor and measure at any time the risk of the positions, including derivatives positions, and their contribution to the overall risk profile of the portfolio.

The global exposure may be measured using the Value-At-Risk ("VaR") approach or the commitment approach.

Where a Sub-Fund's use of derivatives is limited to hedging and efficient portfolio management, the commitment method is likely to be used. The commitment method calculates all derivatives exposure as if they were direct investments in the underlying positions. The commitment allows for hedging and netting. A Sub-Fund using this approach must ensure that its overall market exposure does not exceed 200% of the total assets (100% from direct investment and 100% from derivatives).

Where a Sub-Fund may use derivatives to seek investment returns, the VaR approach is likely to be used. VaR is a means of measuring the potential loss a Sub-Fund due to market risk and is expressed as the maximum potential loss measured at a 99% confidence level over a one month time horizon. The VaR may use the absolute or the relative approach. The absolute VaR approach calculates a Sub-Fund's VaR as a percentage of the Net Asset Value of the Sub-Fund and is

measured against an absolute limit of 20% in accordance with CESR 10-788 ("CESR's Guidelines on Risk Measurement and the Calculation of Global Exposure and Counterparty Risk for UCITS"). The absolute VaR is generally an appropriate approach in the absence of an identifiable reference portfolio or benchmark. The relative VaR approach is used for Sub-Funds where a benchmark reference portfolio is defined reflecting the investment strategy which the Sub-Fund is pursuing. The relative VaR of a Sub-Fund is expressed as a multiple of the VaR of a benchmark or reference portfolio and is limited to no more than twice the VaR of the comparable benchmark or reference portfolio.

Sub-Funds using the VaR approach are required to disclose their expected level of leverage. The expected level of leverage is an indicative level and is not a regulatory limit.

Specific information on

- global exposure determination methodology
- the expected level of leverage, as well as the possibility of higher leverage levels, in case applicable, and
- the reference portfolio, in case applicable

are laid down under each Sub-Fund in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds".

5. Units

5.1. Unit Classes

The Sub-Funds may offer several Unit Classes, which differ in their charges, dividend policy, persons authorised to invest, minimum investment amount, minimum holding, eligibility requirements, Reference Currency or other characteristics. Some types of Classes are described more in detail here below.

5.1.1. Dividend policy

Unless otherwise laid down in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds", the Management Company may decide to issue, for each Sub-Fund, capitalisation Units ("C" Units) and distribution Units ("D" Units).

The "C" Units will reinvest their income, if any. The "D" Units may pay a dividend to its Unitholders, upon decision of the Management Company. Dividends are paid annually, except for those Sub-Funds where the Management Company would decide on a monthly, quarterly or semi-annual dividend payment.

5.1.2. Hedging policy

The Management Company may issue Unit Classes whose Reference Currency is not the Base Currency of the respective Sub-Fund. With regard to such Unit Classes, the Management Company has the ambition to hedge the currency exposure from the Base Currency into the currency exposure of the Reference Currency. Considering the practical challenges of doing so, the Management Company does not guarantee how successful such currency hedging of Unit

Classes will be. For more details, see Section 4.2. "Risk Factors" and in particular the paragraph "Hedging Risk".

For Unit Classes where the Management Company has an ambition to currency-hedge the Unit Class, an "H-" will precede the currency denomination of the Unit Class. For example "(H-SEK)" means that there is an ambition by the Management Company to hedge the currency exposure from a Base Currency into a SEK-exposure for the Unit Class. The ambition of such hedging activity is to limit the performance impact related to fluctuations in the exchange rate between the Base Currency and the Reference Currency of the Unit Class. The profit and loss effects related to currency hedging of a particular Unit Class, will be allocated to the relevant Unit Class

Hedging costs will be borne by the respective Unit Class.

Hedging transactions may be entered into whether the Reference Currency is declining or increasing in value relative to the relevant Sub-Fund's Base Currency. Where such hedging is undertaken it may substantially protect investors in the relevant Unit Class against a decrease in the value of the Sub-Fund's Base Currency relative to the Reference Currency of the Unit Class, but it may also preclude investors from benefiting from an increase in the value of the Sub-Fund's currency.

5.1.3 Target investors

The Management Company may issue Units taking into account the target investors. The Unit Classes in the Sub-Funds may therefore be:

- Units which may be acquired by all kinds of investors; or
- Units which may only be acquired by institutional investors as defined by Article 174 paragraph. (2) c) of the Law; ("I" Unit Class), or
- Units which may only be acquired by high net worth individuals ("HNW" Unit Class); or
- Units which may only be acquired by a limited number of authorised investors ("LTD" Unit Class).

5.1.4. Registered Units

Units may be issued as registered Units which will be recorded in a nominal account. Units that are not issued as registered units will be made available through securities settlement systems.

5.2. Issue of Units

The Management Company is authorized to issue Units continuously. However, the Management Company reserves the right to reject, at its discretion and in the Fund's and the Unitholders' interest, any subscription application. Any payments already made shall in such instances be immediately refunded without interest and at the risks and costs of the applicant. The Depositary shall immediately pay back incoming payments for applications for subscriptions which are not carried out.

Units are issued on each Valuation Day at their NAV plus an entry charge as indicated in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds". This issue price includes all commissions payable to banks and

financial institutions taking part in the placement of Units, but not the charges taken by intervening correspondent banks for the execution of electronic transfers. Where Units are issued in countries where stamp duties or other charges apply, the issue price increases accordingly.

Unless otherwise laid down in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds", applications for subscriptions must be expressed either in number of Units or in amount. Payment for subscriptions must be made in the Reference Currency of the respective Class, euro and/or Swedish krona. The Management Company may however accept payments in other major currencies. Any cost relating to the foreign exchange transaction will have to be borne by the Unitholder.

The payment made by electronic transfer must reach the Registrar and Transfer Agent within five Bank Business Days following the applicable Valuation Day.

In order to avoid the repayment to subscribers of small surplus amounts, the Management Company will round up at its own expense each subscription to the next immediately higher whole number of Units or issue fractions up to three decimal places per Unit.

Confirmation of the execution of a subscription will be made by the dispatch of a contract note to the Unitholder indicating the name of the Fund, the Sub-Fund, the number and Class of Units subscribed to, the applicable NAV, the trade date, the settlement date, the currency and the exchange rate, if any.

By subscribing to a Unit, the Unitholder accepts the Management Regulations.

5.2.1. Restriction on issue

Units may not be offered, sold or otherwise distributed to prohibited persons (the "Prohibited Persons").

Prohibited Persons means any person, firm or corporate entity, determined in the sole discretion of the Management Company, as being not entitled to subscribe to or hold Units,

- 1. if in the opinion of the Management Company such holding may be harmful/damaging to the Fund,
- 2. if it may result in a breach of any law or regulation, whether Luxembourg or foreign, or if any contractual or statutory condition or condition provided in the Prospectus is no longer met by such person to participate in a Sub-Fund, or if such person fails to provide information or documentation as requested by the Management Company,
- 3. if as a result thereof the Fund or the Management Company may become exposed to disadvantages of a tax, legal or financial nature that it would not have otherwise incurred
- 4. if the participation of the investors in a Sub-Fund is such that it could have a significant detrimental impact on the economic interests of the investors, in particular in cases where individual investors seek by way of systematic subscriptions and immediate redemptions to realise a pecuniary benefit by exploiting the time differences between the setting of the closing prices and the valuation of the Sub-Fund's assets (market timing) or
- 5. if such person would not comply with the eligibility criteria for Units (e.g. in relation to "U.S. Persons" as described below).

The Fund has not been and will not be registered under the United States Investment Company Act of 1940 as amended (the "Investment Company Act"). The Units of the Fund have not been and will not be registered under the United States Securities Act of 1933 as amended (the "Securities Act") or under the securities laws of any state of the US and such Units may be offered, sold or otherwise transferred only in compliance with the Securities Act of 1933 and such state or other securities laws. The Units of the Fund may not be offered or sold within the US or to or for the account, of any US Person. For these purposes, US Person is as defined in Rule 902 of Regulation S under the Securities Act.

Rule 902 of Regulation S under the Securities Act defines US Person to include inter alia any natural person resident of the United States and with regards to investors other than individuals, (i) a corporation or partnership organised or incorporated under the laws of the US or any state thereof; (ii) a trust (a) of which any trustee is a US Person except if such trustee is a professional fiduciary and a co-trustee who is not a US Person has sole or shared investment discretion with regard to trust assets and no beneficiary of the trust (and no settlor if the trust is revocable) is a US Person or (b) where a court is able to exercise primary jurisdiction over the trust and one or more US fiduciaries have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust and (iii) an estate (a) which is subject to US tax on its worldwide income from all sources; or (b) for which any US Person is executor or administrator except if an executor or administrator of the estate who is not a US Person has sole or shared investment discretion with regard to the assets of the estate and the estate is governed by foreign law.

The term "US Person" also means any entity organised principally for passive investment (such as a commodity pool, Investment Company or other similar entity) that was formed:

(a) for the purpose of facilitating investment by a US Person in a commodity pool with respect to which the operator is exempt from certain requirements of Part 4 of the regulations promulgated by the United States Commodity Futures Trading Commission by virtue of its participants being non-US Persons or (b) by US Persons principally for the purpose of investing in securities not registered under the Securities Act, unless it is formed and owned by "accredited investors" (as defined in Rule 501 (a) under the Securities Act) who are not natural persons, estates or trusts.

Applicants for the subscription to Units will be required to certify that they are not U.S. Persons and might be requested to prove that they are not Prohibited Persons.

Unitholders are required to notify the Registrar and Transfer Agent of any change in their domiciliation status.

Prospective investors are advised to consult their legal counsel prior to investing in Units of the Fund in order to determine their status as non U.S. Persons and as non-Prohibited Persons.

The Management Company may refuse to issue Units to Prohibited Persons or to register any transfer of Units to any Prohibited Person. Moreover the Fund's Management Company may at any time forcibly redeem / repurchase the Units held by a Prohibited Person and may take any other required action (e.g. such as blocking the accounts within the Fund of such Prohibited Person) in accordance with laws and regulation and in the best interest of the Fund and its investors..

The Management Company can furthermore reject an application for subscription at any time at its discretion, or temporarily limit, suspend or completely discontinue the issue of Units, in as far as this is deemed to be necessary in the interests of the existing Unitholders as an entirety, to protect the Management Company, to protect the Fund, in the interests of the investment policy or in the case of endangering specific investment objectives of the Fund.

5.2.2. Anti-money laundering procedures

The applicants wanting to subscribe to Units must provide the Registrar and Transfer Agent with all necessary information, which the Registrar and Transfer Agent may reasonably require to verify the identity of the applicant. Failure to do so may result in the Registrar and Transfer Agent refusing to accept the subscription to Units in the Fund.

Applicants must indicate whether they invest on their own account or on behalf of a third party. Except for applicants applying through companies who are regulated professionals of the financial sector, bound in their country by rules on the prevention of money laundering equivalent to those applicable in Luxembourg, any applicant applying in its own name or applying through companies established in non FATF countries, is obliged to submit to the Registrar and Transfer Agent in Luxembourg all necessary information, which the Registrar and Transfer Agent may reasonably require to verify.

Unitholders may be requested to provide additional or updated identification documents from time to time pursuant to ongoing client due diligence requirements under relevant laws and regulations. Failure to provide such additional or updated documents may result in the respective Unitholder to qualify as a Prohibited Person as defined in the section "Restriction on issue" hereof.

5.2.3. Late trading and market timing

The Management Company does not permit late trading, market timing or related excessive, short-term trading practices. In order to protect the best interests of the Unitholders, the Management Company reserves the right to reject any application to subscribe to Units from any investor engaging in such practices or suspected of engaging in such practices and to take such further action as it, in its discretion, may deem appropriate or necessary, such as the charge of higher exit charge, as laid down hereafter.

5.3. Redemption of Units

Units are redeemed, on each Valuation Day at their NAV, decreased by an exit charge, as indicated in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds" which is payable to banks and financial institutions taking part in the redemption of Units. Where Units are redeemed in countries where stamp duties or other charges apply, the redemption price decreases accordingly.

Requests for redemptions must be expressed either in number of Units or in amount. Payment will be made by the Depositary or the paying agents in the Reference Currency of the respective Class, euro or Swedish krona, or any other major currencies as accepted by the Management Company, according to the choice of the Unitholder. Electronic transfer will be made with a value date within ten Bank Business Days following the corresponding Valuation Day. Any cost relating

to the foreign exchange transaction will have to be borne by the Unitholder. Confirmation of execution of redemption will be made by dispatching a contract note to the Unitholder.

Furthermore, in relation to suspected market timing practices, the Management Company may charge an additional exit charge of up to 2% of the NAV of the Units redeemed within six months of their issue. Such exit charge will be payable to the relevant Sub-Fund or Unit Class. The same exit charge for every redemption request executed on the same Valuation Day will be applicable if the redemption is based on market timing in order to ensure the equal treatment of investors.

If redemption requests for more than 10% of the NAV of a Sub-Fund are received, then the Fund shall have the right to limit redemptions so they do not exceed this threshold amount of 10%. Redemptions shall be limited with respect to all Unitholders seeking to redeem Units as of a same Valuation Day so that each such Unitholder shall have the same percentage of its redemption request honoured; the balance of such redemption requests shall be processed by the Fund on the next day on which redemption requests are accepted, subject to the same limitation. On such day, such requests for redemption will be complied with in priority to subsequent requests.

5.3.1. Compulsory redemption of Units

The Fund's Management Company may at any time forcibly redeem / repurchase the Units held by a Prohibited Person, as defined under the section "Restriction on issue".

If a Unitholder's holding falls below the minimum initial subscription amount or holding, if any, for a Sub-Fund or a Unit Class due to redemption or conversion, the Management Company may at its sole discretion compulsorily redeem / repurchase, as the case may be, all Units held by the relevant Unitholder in this Sub-Fund or Unit Class.

The minimum initial subscription amounts and holdings, if any, for a Sub-Fund or a Unit Class are mentioned in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds".

Any person who becomes aware that he is holding Units in contravention of any of the provisions set out in the section "Restriction on issue" or the present section and who fails to transfer or redeem his Units pursuant to such provisions shall indemnify and hold harmless the Management Company, its directors, the Fund, the Depositary, the Central Administration, the investment manager, if any, and the Unitholders of the Fund (each an "Indemnified Party") from any claims, demands, proceedings, liabilities, damages, losses, costs and expenses directly or indirectly suffered or incurred by such Indemnified Party arising out of or in connection with the failure of such person to comply with his obligations pursuant to any of the above provisions.

In case of a compulsory redemption in accordance with this section, the Management Company shall notify the respective investor by a written notice about the compulsory redemption, specifying the Units to be redeemed, the date of the redemption and the price applicable to such Units concerned as well as the place at which the redemption price in respect of such Units is payable. Such notice shall be addressed to the respective investor at his last address known to or appearing in the Fund's register. The Units concerned by such a redemption shall be cancelled immediately after the date specified in the redemption notice.

5.4. Conversion of Units

Unless otherwise provided for in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds", a Unitholder may convert all or part of the Units he holds in a Sub-Fund into Units of another Sub-Fund or Units of one Class into Units of another Class of the same or another Sub-Fund.

Requests for conversions must be expressed either in number of Units or in amount.

Conversions are executed free of commission.

In case of the conversion, the number of Units allotted in a new Sub-Fund or in the new Class is determined by means of the following formula:

where:

A is the number of Units presented for conversion,

- B is the NAV per Unit in that Sub-Fund/Unit Class of which the Units are presented for conversion, on the day the conversion is executed,
- C is the conversion factor between the Base Currencies of the two Sub-Funds or Unit Classes, as applicable, on the day of execution. If the Sub-Funds or Unit Classes have the same Base Currency, this factor is one,

D is the NAV per Unit of the new Sub-Fund/Unit Class on the day of execution,

N is the number of Units allotted in the new Sub-Fund/Unit Class.

5.5. Cut-off time

All subscription, redemption and conversion orders are made on the basis of the unknown NAV per Unit. Unless otherwise specified in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds" orders received by the Registrar and Transfer Agent before 15:30 (CET) on a Valuation Day are processed on the basis of the NAV per Unit on that Valuation Day. Orders received after 15:30 (CET), are processed on the basis of the NAV per Unit on the next Valuation Day.

In order to ensure a placement of orders in due time, earlier cut-off times may be applicable for orders placed with distributors (or/and any of their agents) in Luxembourg or abroad. The corresponding information may be obtained from the respective distributor (or/and any of its agents).

6. Charges

Each Sub-Fund will, in principle, bear the following charges:

1. Management fee, payable to the Management Company

The applicable amount and the way it is calculated are laid down in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds" under the applicable Sub-Fund. This fee shall in particular serve as compensation for the Central Administration, the Investment Managers and the Global Distributor as well as for the services of the Depositary.

2. Performance fee, if any, payable to the Management Company

The applicable amount and the way it is calculated are laid down in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds" under the applicable Sub-Fund.

3. Transaction related fees

- Execution fees for brokerage
- Settlement fees incurred by the Sub-Fund's business transactions
- Collateral fees

4. Other expenses

- A fee for research costs. The research costs, if applicable, amount to a maximum of 0,20 % p.a. of the net assets of the relevant Sub-Fund.
- All taxes and duties owed on the Sub-Fund's assets and income
- Audit fees
- Fees for country specific tax reporting and / or the audit thereof, depending on the countries of distribution
- Expenses connected with publications and supply of information to investors, specifically for the disclosure of the NAV, for the provision of the Prospectus as well as for the production and provision of the KIIDs
- CSSF fees

All specific fees and expenses of each Sub-Fund are payable by that Sub-Fund. All other fees and expenses shall be shared by the Sub-Funds in proportion to their net assets at that time.

Investment in target funds may lead to duplicate costs, in particular to double management fees (excluding SEB labelled target funds), since fees are incurred both on the side of the Sub-Fund as well on the side of the target fund.

7. NAV calculation

In order to calculate the NAV per Unit, the value of the assets belonging to each Sub-Fund less its liabilities is calculated on each day that constitutes a Valuation Day, and the result is divided by the number of the Units issued.

Particulars on the calculation of the NAV per Unit and on asset valuation are provided in the Fund's Management Regulations.

When substantial sums flow in or out of a Sub-Fund, the Investment Manager has to make

adjustments, such as trading on the market, in order to maintain the desired asset allocation for the Sub-Fund. Trading can incur costs that affect the Unit price of the Sub-Fund and the value of existing Unitholders' investments. Swing pricing is designed to protect Unitholders' investments in this kind of situation.

The Unit price of the Sub-Fund may thus be adjusted upwards in case of large inflows and downwards in case of large outflows on a certain Business Day. The thresholds that trigger swing pricing as well as the size of the adjustments ("swing factor") are set by the board of directors of the Management Company or by a swing price committee appointed by the board of directors of the Management Company. The board of directors of the Management Company or swing price committee may also decide a maximum swing factor to apply to a specific Sub-Fund. None of the Sub-Funds will have a higher maximum swing factor than 1%. The list of Sub-Funds that currently apply swing pricing, including the size of a maximum swing factor of the respective Sub-Funds, is available on the Website of the Branch. Investors may also request this information, free of charge.

8. Mergers

For the purposes of this section, the term UCITS also refers to a sub-fund of a UCITS.

Any merger between Sub-Funds or between a Sub-Fund of the Fund and another UCITS and the effective date shall be decided by the board of directors of the Management Company.

In the case required by the Law, the Management Company shall entrust either an authorised auditor or, as the case may be, an independent auditor to perform the necessary validations prescribed by the Law.

Practical terms of mergers will be performed and will have the effect in accordance with Chapter 8 of the Law.

Information on the merger shall be made available to the Unitholders of the merging and/or receiving UCITS on the Website of the Branch and, as the case may be, in all other forms prescribed by laws or related regulations of the countries, where the relevant Units are sold.

9. Duration and liquidation of Sub-Funds and of the Fund

9.1. Duration and liquidation of Sub-Funds

Unless otherwise stipulated in part II of the Prospectus "The Sub-Funds", each Sub-Fund is created for an unlimited period. The Management Company may at any time decide upon the liquidation of one or more Sub-Funds by compulsory redemption of the Units of the respective Sub-Fund(s), particularly in situations of a notable modification of the economic and/or political prevailing circumstances, or if the net assets of a Sub-Fund fall under a certain level to be determined by the Management Company which will not allow an efficient and rational management or in any other cases which will be in the Unitholders' interest.

The decision of the Management Company to liquidate a Sub-Fund, the reason and the procedure of the liquidation will be announced to Unitholders on the Website of the Branch and,

as the case may be, in all other forms prescribed by relevant laws or regulations of the countries where the Units of the Sub-Fund are sold.

No application for subscription or conversion of Units into the Sub-Fund to be liquidated will be accepted after the date of the event leading to the dissolution and the decision to liquidate the Sub-Fund. If the equal treatment between Unitholders is ensured, redemption requests may be treated.

Following the liquidation of the assets of the relevant Sub-Fund in the best interests of the Unitholders, the Management Company will instruct the Paying Agent to distribute the proceeds of the liquidation, after deduction of liquidation costs, amongst the Unitholders of the relevant Sub-Fund in proportion to their respective holdings.

The closure of the liquidation of a Sub-Fund and the deposit of any unclaimed amounts with the *Caisse de Consignation* in Luxembourg shall in principal take place within a period of time not exceeding nine months from board of directors of the Management Company decision to liquidate the relevant Sub-Fund.

Any unclaimed liquidation proceeds not distributed to Unitholders after closure of the liquidation procedure shall be deposited by the Depositary on behalf of entitled Unitholders with the Luxembourg *Caisse de Consignation* in accordance with applicable laws and regulations. The liquidation proceeds deposited with the *Caisse de Consignation* in Luxembourg will be available to the persons entitled thereto for the period established by law. At the end of such period unclaimed amounts will revert to the Luxembourg State.

Liquidation and distribution of a Sub-Fund cannot be requested by a Unitholder, his heirs or beneficiaries.

In case the net assets of a Sub-Fund drop down to zero due to redemption, the Management Company may decide that this Sub-Fund is closed without the need to entail the liquidation procedure.

9.2. Duration and liquidation of the Fund

The Fund is created for an unlimited period and can be dissolved at any time by decision of the Management Company if such dissolution appears necessary or expedient in consideration of the interests of the Unitholders, in order to protect the interests of the Management Company.

Dissolution of the Fund is mandatory in the cases provided for by the Law.

The Management Company shall announce to investors any such dissolution of the Fund on the Website of the Branch and, as the case may be, in all other forms prescribed by laws or related regulations of the countries, where Units are sold.

No application for subscription or conversion of Units will be accepted after the date of the event leading to the dissolution and the decision to liquidate the Fund. If the equal treatment between Unitholders is ensured, redemption requests may be treated.

The closure of the liquidation of the Fund and the deposit of any unclaimed amounts with the *Caisse de Consignation* in Luxembourg shall in principal take place within a period of time not exceeding nine months from the decision of the board of director of the Management Company to liquidate the Fund.

Any unclaimed liquidation proceeds not distributed to Unitholders after closure of the liquidation procedure shall be deposited by the Depositary on behalf of entitled Unitholders with the Luxembourg Caisse de Consignation in accordance with applicable laws and regulations. The liquidation proceeds deposited with the *Caisse de Consignation* in Luxembourg will be available to the persons entitled thereto for the period established by law. At the end of such period unclaimed amounts will revert to the Luxembourg State.

Dissolution and distribution of the Fund cannot be requested by a Unitholder, his heirs or beneficiaries.

10. Taxation of the Fund and the Unitholders

The following summary is based on the laws and practices currently in force and is subject to any future changes. The following information is not exhaustive and does not constitute legal or tax advice.

It is expected that Unitholders in the Fund will be resident in many different countries. Consequently, no attempt is made in this Prospectus to summarize the taxation consequences for each investor of subscribing, converting, holding, redeeming or otherwise acquiring or disposing of Units in the Fund. These consequences will vary in accordance with the law and practice currently in force in a Unitholder's country of citizenship, residence, domicile or incorporation and with his personal circumstances

Taxation in Luxembourg

The Fund is subject to Luxembourg legislation. Buyers of the Fund's units should inform themselves about the legislation and rules applicable to the purchase, holding and possible sale of Units with regard to their residence or nationality.

In accordance with current legislation in Luxembourg, neither the Fund nor the Unitholders, except those whose domicile, residence or permanent establishment is Luxembourg, are subject to any tax on income or capital gains in Luxembourg. The Fund's income may however be subject to withholding tax in the countries where the Fund's assets are invested.

The net assets of the Fund are subject to a Luxembourg tax ("taxe d'abonnement") at an annual rate of 0.05% payable at the end of that quarter. Units of institutional classes, if applicable, as defined in Article 174 (2) (c) of the Law are subject to a "taxe d'abonnement" of 0.01% per annum. The Management Company ensures that such institutional unit classes are only acquired by investors complying with rules set out in the afore-mentioned article. The value of the assets represented by the shares/units held in other Luxembourg undertakings for collective investment already subject to a "taxe d'abonnement" is exempt from the payment of such tax.

Common Reporting Standard

The Fund is subject to the Standard for Automatic Exchange of Financial Account Information in Tax matters (the "Standard") and its Common Reporting Standard (the "CRS") as set out in the Luxembourg law dated 18 December 2015 on the Common Reporting Standard (*loi relative à l'échange automatique de renseignements relatifs aux comptes financiers en matière fiscale*) (the "CRS Law").

The CRS Law is based on the European Directive 2014/107/EU of 9 December 2014 amending provisions of Directive 2011/16/EU on administrative cooperation in the field of taxation and the OECD's multilateral agreements. Consequently, to eliminate the overlap of reporting obligations created between the EU Savings Directive (the "EUSD") and the Directive 2014/107/EU, the EUSD directive has been repealed with effect from 31 December 2015 and the last reporting in accordance with the EUSD directive, will be effected in 2016 for the calendar year 2015. Further, the first reporting to the Luxembourg tax authority (the "LTA") under the CRS Law, will be applied in 2017 for the calendar year 2016. The LTA will onward report to participating foreign tax authorities by 30 September 2017.

The intention of CRS is to safeguard against tax evasion. Accordingly, under the terms of the CRS Law, the Fund is likely to be treated as a Luxembourg Reporting Financial Institution. Consequently, the fund is required to collect personal and financial information as described in Annex I of the CRS Law with effect from 1 January 2016 and without prejudice to other applicable data protection provisions as set out in the Fund documentation, the Fund will be required to annually report this information to the LTA as from 2017.

The Fund's ability to satisfy its reporting obligations under the CRS Law will depend on each investor providing the Fund with the Information, along with the required supporting documentary evidence. In this context, the investors are hereby informed that, the Fund will process the Information for the purposes as set out in the CRS Law. The investors undertake to inform the fund or the fund management company, if applicable, of the processing of their Information by the Fund.

The investors are further informed that the Information related to Reportable Persons within the meaning of the CRS Law will be disclosed to the LTA annually for the purposes set out in the CRS Law.

The investors undertake to immediately inform the Fund of, and provide the Fund with all supporting documentary evidence of any changes related to the Information after occurrence of such changes.

Any investor that fails to comply with the Fund's Information or documentation requests may be held liable for penalties imposed on the Fund and attributable to such investor's failure to provide the Information or subject to disclosure of the Information by the Fund to the LTA.

If investors are in doubt, they should consult their tax advisor, stockbroker, bank manager, solicitor, account or other financial advisor regarding the possible implications of CRS on an investment in the Fund.

Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act ("FATCA")

The Hiring Incentives to Restore Employment Act (the "Hire Act") was signed into US law in March 2010. It includes special provisions laid down in the Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act, generally known as "FATCA". The intention of FATCA is that details of US investors holding assets outside the US will be reported by financial institutions to the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), as a safeguard against US tax evasion.

This regime will become effective in phases between 1 July 2014 and 15 March 2018. Based on the Treasury Regulations §1.1471-§1.1474 issued on 17 January 2013 (the "Treasury Regulations") the Fund is a "Financial Institution". As a result of the Hire Act, and to discourage non-US Financial Institutions from staying outside this regime, on or after 1 July 2014, a Financial Institution that does not enter and comply with the regime will be subject to a US withholding tax of 30% on gross proceeds as well as on income from the US and, on or after 1 January 2017, also potentially on non-US investments.

Luxembourg has entered into a Model I Intergovernmental Agreement ("IGA") with the United States. Under the terms of the IGA, the Fund will be obliged to comply with the provisions of FATCA under the terms of the IGA and under the terms of Luxembourg legislation implementing the IGA (the "Luxembourg IGA legislation"), rather than under the US Treasury Regulations implementing FATCA.

In order to protect Unitholders from the effect of any penalty withholding, it is the intention of the Fund to be compliant with the requirements of the FATCA regime and hence, qualify as a so-called "participating financial institution" as defined in the IGA.

The Fund qualifies as a so-called "sponsored financial institution" as defined in the IGA. The Branch of the Management Company qualifies as a so-called "sponsoring financial institution". The Branch of the Management Company agrees to sponsor the Fund for the purpose and within the meaning of the IGA. The Fund intends not to register with the IRS and intends to be so-called "non-reporting sponsored financial institutions" within the meaning of the IGA. In case the Fund would be subject to reporting obligations under the FATCA regulation, the Branch will register the Fund as its sponsoring entity with the IRS and hence, the Branch of the Management Company will comply as set out in article 2 and 4 as well as Annex II, Chapter IV, section A. 3 of the IGA in due time (i.e. not later than 90 (ninety) days after the reportable event has first been identified) with all due diligence, withholding, registration and reporting obligations on behalf of the Fund regarding certain holdings by and payments made to (a) certain US investors, (b) certain US controlled foreign entity investors and (c) non-US financial institution investors that do not comply with the terms of the Luxembourg IGA legislation. Further, the Branch of the Management Company will perform any requirements that the Fund would have been required to perform if it were a reporting Luxembourg financial institution as defined in the IGA. Under the Luxembourg IGA, such information will be onward reported by the Luxembourg tax authorities to the IRS under the general information exchange provisions of the US-Luxembourg Income Tax Treaty. The Branch of the Management Company is required to monitor its own and the Fund's status as being a participating financial institution and a non-reporting entity on an ongoing basis and has to ensure that the Branch of the Management Company and the Fund meet the conditions for such status over the time.

In cases where investors invest in the Fund through an intermediary, investors are reminded to

check whether such intermediary is FATCA compliant and hence, qualifies as a participating financial institution as defined in the IGA. In case any of the Fund's distributor should change its status as participating financial institution, such distributor will notify the Branch of the Management Company within ninety (90) days from the change in status of such change and the Branch of the Management Company is entitled a) to redeem all Units held through such distributor, b) to convert such Units into direct holdings of the Fund, or c) to transfer such Units to another nominee within six (6) months of the change in status. Further, any agreement with a distributor can be terminated in case of such change in status of the distributor within ninety (90) days of notification of the distributor's change in status.

Although the Fund and the Branch of the Management Company will attempt to satisfy any obligations imposed on it to avoid the imposition of the US withholding tax, no assurance can be given that the Fund and the Branch of the Management Company will be able to satisfy these obligations. If the Fund becomes subject to a withholding tax as a result of the FATCA regime, the value of the Units held by the Unitholders may suffer material losses.

Other jurisdictions currently are in the process of adopting tax legislation concerning the reporting of information. The Fund also intends to comply with such other similar tax legislation that may apply to the Fund, although the precise requirements are not fully known yet. As a result, the Fund may need to seek information about the tax status of investors under the laws of such jurisdictions for disclosure to the relevant governmental authorities.

If you are in any doubt, you should consult your tax advisor, stockbroker, bank manager, solicitor, accountant or other financial adviser regarding the possible implications of FATCA on an investment in the Fund.

11. Information to Unitholders

11.1. Prospectus, Management Regulations and KIID

Copies of the Prospectus, the Management Regulations and the KIID are available, free of charge, at the registered office of the Management Company, at the address of its Branch and on the Website of the Branch.

11.2. Reports and financial statements

The financial year of the Fund starts on 1 January and ends on 31 December each year. The audited annual and unaudited semi-annual reports of the Fund may be obtained, free of charge at the registered office of the Management Company, at the address of its Branch and on the Website of the Branch.

11.3. Issue and redemption prices

The last known issue and redemption prices may be downloaded from the Website of the Branch and/or requested at any time, free of charge, at the registered office of the Management Company, at the address of its Branch and at the registered office of the Depositary and the paying agents.

11.4. Notice to Unitholders

All notices to Unitholders may be downloaded from the Website of the Branch and/or, as the case may be, is made available to investors in any other form required by laws or related regulations of the countries, where Units are sold, and/or may be requested at any time, free of charge, at the registered office of the Management Company and at the address of its Branch.

11.5. Unitholders' rights against the Fund

The Management Company draws the investors' attention to the fact that any investor will only be able to fully exercise his investor rights directly against the Fund if the investor is registered himself and in his own name in the unitholders' register of the Fund. In cases where an investor invests in the Fund through an intermediary investing into the Fund in his own name but on behalf of the investor, it may not always be possible for the investor to exercise certain unitholder rights directly against the Fund. Investors are advised to take advice on their rights.

11.6. Policies

Conflicts of interest

The Board of Directors, the Management Company, the investment manager(s), the Depositary, and the other service providers of the Fund, and/or their respective affiliates, members, employees or any person connected with them may be subject to various conflicts of interest in their relationships with the Fund.

The Board of Directors has adopted and implemented a conflicts of interest policy in accordance with its Code of Conduct.

The Management Company, the Fund, the investment manager(s), and the Depositary have adopted and implemented a conflicts of interest policy and have made appropriate organisational and administrative arrangements to identify and manage conflicts of interests so as to minimise the risk of the Fund's interests being prejudiced, and if they cannot be avoided, ensure that the Fund's investors are treated fairly.

The Management Company, the Depositary and certain distributors are part of the SEB Group (the "Affiliated Person").

The Affiliated Person is a worldwide, full-service private banking, investment banking, asset management and financial services organization and a major participant in the global financial markets. As such, the Affiliated Person is active in various business activities and may have other direct or indirect interests in the financial markets in which the Fund invests.

Entities of the Affiliated Person act as counterparty and in respect of financial derivative contracts entered into by the Fund.

Potential conflicts of interest or duties may arise because the Affiliated Person may have invested directly or indirectly in the Fund. The Affiliated Person could hold a relatively large proportion of Units in the Fund. Furthermore, a potential conflict may arise because the Depositary is related to a legal entity of the Affiliated Person which provides other products or services to the Fund.

In the conduct of its business the Management Company and the Affiliated Person's policy is to identify, manage and where necessary prohibit any action or transaction that may pose a conflict between the interests of the Affiliated Persons' various business activities and the Fund or its investors. The Affiliated Person, as well as the Management Company strive to manage any conflicts in a manner consistent with the highest standards of integrity and fair dealing. For this purpose, both have implemented procedures that shall ensure that any business activities involving a conflict which may harm the interests of the Fund or its investors, are carried out with an appropriate level of independence and that any conflicts are resolved fairly. Details can be found on the following webpages:

http://sebgroup.lu/siteassets/about-seb/policies/sebsa_conflict_of_interest.pdf
for the Depositary;

and

http://sebgroup.lu/siteassets/asset-management/information-for-investors/policies/english/201 5_04_01_sebam_conflicts_of_interest.pdf for the Management Company.

Notwithstanding its due care and best effort, there is a risk that the organizational or administrative arrangements made by the Management Company for the management of conflicts of interest are not sufficient to ensure with reasonable confidence, that risks of damage to the interests of the Fund or its Unitholders will be prevented. In such case these non-neutralized conflicts of interest as well as the decisions taken will be reported to investors in an appropriate manner (e.g. in the notes to the financial statements of the Fund). Respective information will also be available free of charge at the registered office of the Management Company.

Exercise of voting rights

A summary of the strategy for determining when and how voting rights attached to the Fund's investments are to be exercised shall be made available to investors. The information related to the actions taken on the basis of this strategy in relation to the Fund shall be made available to investors upon request at the registered office of the Fund.

Information on the Organization and exercise of voting rights' policy is available, free of charge, upon request at the registered office of the Management Company, at the address of the Branch and on the Website of the Branch.

Preferential treatment of investors

Unitholders are being given a fair treatment by ensuring that they are subject to the same rights and, as the case may be, the same obligations vis-à-vis the Fund (as such rights are obligations notably result from the Management Regulations and this Prospectus) as those to which other Unitholders, having invested in, and equally or similarly contributed to, the same class of Units, are subject to. Notwithstanding the foregoing paragraph, it cannot be excluded that a Unitholder be given a preferential treatment in the meaning of, and to the widest extent, allowed by, the Management Regulations. Whenever a Unitholder obtains preferential treatment or the right to obtain a preferential treatment, a description of that preferential treatment, the type of Unitholders who obtained such preferential treatment and, where relevant, their legal or economic links with the Fund or the Management Company will be made available at the registered office of the Management Company and the address of the Branch within the same limits required by the Law.

Best execution

The Management Company acts in the best interest of the Fund when executing investment decisions, For that purpose, the Management Company shall monitor that the Investment Manager takes all reasonable steps to obtain the best possible result for the Fund, taking into account price, costs, speed, likelihood of execution and settlement, order size and nature, or any other consideration relevant to the execution and settlement of the order in accordance with its Instructions for Ensuring a Proper Execution, Handling and Transmission of orders in Financial Instruments. Information on the Instructions for Ensuring a Proper Execution, Handling and Transmission of orders in Financial Instruments is available, free of charge, upon request at the registered office of the Management Company and at the address of the Branch as well as on the Website of the Branch.

Inducements

Third parties, including Affiliated Person, may be remunerated or compensated by the Management Company in monetary/non-monetary form in relation to the provision of a covered service as defined in the Instruction relating to Inducements in SEB Investment Management AB. The Management Company strives to ensure that in providing services to its investors, it acts at all times in a honest, fair and professional manner, and in the best interests of the investors. The Instruction relating to Inducements in SEB Investment Management AB is available, free of charge, upon request at the registered office of the Management Company and at the address of the Branch.

Complaints' handling

Information relating to the complaints' handling procedure will be made available to investors, free of charge, upon request at the registered office of the Management Company, at the address of its Branch and on the Website of the Branch.

Remuneration Policy

The Management Company has implemented a remuneration policy, which is reviewed at least annually, that is designed to encourage good performance and behavior, and seeks to achieve a balanced risk-taking that goes in line with Unitholders' expectations.

In SEB Group, there is clear distinction between the criteria for setting fixed remuneration (e.g. base pay, pension and other benefits) and variable remuneration (e.g. short- and long-term variable remuneration). The individual total remuneration corresponds to requirements on task complexity, management and functional accountability and is also related to the individual's performance.

SEB Group provides a sound balance between fixed and variable remuneration and aligns the payout horizon of variable pay with the risk horizon. This implies that certain maximum levels and deferral arrangements apply for different categories of employees.

Details of the up-to-date remuneration policy are available to investors, free of charge, upon request at the registered office of the Management Company, and on the Website of the

Management Company.

The policy shall secure that remuneration is in line with the business strategy, objectives, values and long term interest of the Unitholders, and includes measures to avoid conflicts of interests.

The assessment process of performance is based on the longer term performance of the Fund and its investment risks and the actual payment of performance-based components of remuneration is spread over the same period.

The remuneration policy is available on http://sebgroup.lu/siteassets/asset-management/information-for-investors/policies/english/remuneration_policy.pdf.

12. Data Protection

The Management Company may collect information from a Unitholder or prospective Unitholder from time to time in order to develop and process the business relationship between the Unitholder or prospective Unitholder and the Management Company and for other related activities. If a Unitholder or prospective Unitholder fails to provide such information in a form which is satisfactory to the Management Company, the Management Company may restrict or prevent the ownership of Units in the Fund and the Management Company and the Depositary shall be held harmless and indemnified against any loss arising as a result of the restriction or prevention of the ownership of Units.

By completing and returning an application form, Unitholders have to consent to the use of personal data by the Management Company. The Management Company may disclose personal data to its agents, service providers or if required to do so by force of law or regulatory authority. Unitholders will upon written request be given access to personal data provided to the Management Company. Unitholders may request in writing the rectification of, and the Management Company will upon written request rectify, personal data. All personal data shall not be held by the Management Company for longer than necessary with regard to the purpose of the data processing.

The Management Company may need to disclose personal data to entities located in jurisdictions outside the European Union, which may not have developed an adequate level of data protection legislation. The Management Company will comply with Luxembourg data protection legislation in respect of personal data.

13. Applicable law, jurisdiction and governing language

Disputes arising between the Unitholders, the Management Company and the Depositary shall be settled according to Luxembourg law and subject to the jurisdiction of the District Court of Luxembourg, provided however that the Management Company and the Depositary may subject themselves and the Fund to the jurisdiction of courts of the countries, in which the Units of the Fund are offered and sold, with respect to claims by investors resident in such countries and, with respect to matters relating to subscriptions, redemptions and conversions by Unitholders resident in such countries, to the laws of such countries.

English shall be the governing language for this Prospectus, provided however that the Management Company and the Depositary may, on behalf of themselves and the Fund, consider as binding the translation in languages of the countries in which the Units of the Fund are offered and sold, with respect to Units sold to investors in such countries.

II. The Sub-Funds

SEB Asia ex. Japan Fund

1. Investment objective and policy

This Sub-Fund is focused on Asia, except Japan. The portfolio will mainly include equities and equity related transferable securities issued by companies in Asia, with the exception of Japan, or traded on Asian markets, without being restricted to a specific industrial sector. The Sub-Fund may as well invest in equities and equity related transferable securities issued by companies which carry out a preponderant part of their business or sales activity in Asia, except Japan.

The above transferable securities shall be admitted to official listing on stock exchanges or dealt in on regulated markets or on other markets that are regulated, operate regularly and are recognised and open to the public in Asia, the Pacific area, the European Union or the United States.

The Sub-Fund may also invest in all kinds of Exchange Traded Funds (ETFs), provided that the investment policy of these ETFs corresponds to the Investment Policy of the Sub-Fund. Such ETFs may be managed actively or passively and are at any time in conformity with the applicable guidelines and provisions in terms of the Directive 2009/65/EC. When investing in open-ended ETFs, the Investment Manager will at any time comply with the limits for investments in other UCITS and UCI here below.

The Sub-Fund may use futures contracts, options, swaps and other derivatives as part of the investment strategy. It may also use derivatives to hedge various investments, for risk management and to increase the Sub-Fund's income or gain. The underlying assets of the above mentioned derivatives consist of instruments as described under Article 4 Section A in the Management Regulations as well as financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates.

Under no circumstances will the Sub-Fund be permitted to derogate from its investment policy by using the aforementioned derivatives.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 100% of its assets in different transferable securities and money market instruments issued or guaranteed by any Member State of the EU, its local authorities, or public international bodies of which one or more of such Member States are members, or by any other State of the OECD, G20, Singapore or Hong Kong. The Sub-Fund can only make use of this provision if it holds securities and money market instruments from at least six different issues, and if securities and money market instruments from any one issue may not account for more than 30% of the Sub - Fund's total net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest more than 10% of its net assets in units / shares of other UCITS or UCIs.

2. Risk profile and risk management process

2.1. Risk profile

The Sub-Fund faces the following specific risks:

- Counterparty risk
- Currency risk
- Emerging market risk
- Liquidity risk
- Market risk
- Operational risk

Detailed information on the aforementioned type of risks is stated in Chapter 4 "Information on risk" in part I of the Prospectus.

2.2. Risk management process

a) Global exposure

For the determination of the global exposure, this Sub-Fund uses the VaR (Value at Risk) methodology, measured with the **relative** VaR (Value at Risk) approach.

In accordance with applicable regulations, the VaR of the Fund must not be greater than twice the VaR of its reference portfolio. This Sub-Fund uses the MSCI All Country Asia ex. Japan Net Return index as a reference portfolio for the purpose of the relative VaR measurement.

b) Gross Leverage

The Sub-Fund's expected level of gross leverage is 100% of the Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value. In this context, the gross leverage is a measure of the aggregate derivative usage and is calculated as the sum of the absolute notional value of the financial derivative instruments used, without the use of netting or hedging arrangements. The amount of reinvestment of collateral related to efficient portfolio management techniques, if any, is included in the gross leverage calculation.

Under certain circumstances, the actual level of gross leverage might exceed the expected gross leverage from time to time, however the use of financial derivative instruments will remain consistent with the Sub-Fund's investment objective and risk profile. The above-stated level of gross leverage is not intended to constitute additional exposure limit for the Sub-Fund. The gross leverage information only serves the purpose of increasing investors' understanding of the Sub-Fund.

3. Typical Investor

This Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek capital growth over the long-term. This Sub-Fund is suitable for investors who can afford to set aside the capital invested for at least five years.

4. Base Currency of the Sub-Fund

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is expressed in U.S. dollar (USD).

5. Classes available

Class	ISIN Code	Initial subscription price	Minimum initial investment*	Maximum entry charge	Maximum exit charge
C (USD)	LU0011900676	USD 1	none	1%	1%
D (USD)	LU0397043406	USD 0.6744	none	1%	1%
IC P (SEK)	LU1063552746	SEK 100	SEK 100 mio	none	None

^{*}May be waived at the discretion of the Management Company

6. Charges

In accordance with Chapter 6. "Charges" in part I of the Prospectus "The Fund", the Sub-Fund will, in principle, bear all the charges mentioned therein.

More details on management fees are provided hereafter.

6.1. Management fee

The management fee will amount to a maximum of 1.75% per annum of the Sub-Fund's net assets. This commission is being payable at the end of each month and based on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund calculated daily during the relevant month.

7. Cut off Time / Order Processing

Notwithstanding the general rules laid down in the section "Cut-off time" in part I of the Prospectus, orders received by the Registrar and Transfer Agent (on behalf of the Management Company or directly from the Unitholder) for this Sub-Fund before 15:30 (CET) on a Valuation Day will be processed on the basis of the NAV per Unit of the following Valuation Day.

Orders received after 15:30 (CET) are processed on the basis of the NAV per Unit of the next but one Valuation Day.

SEB Generation Fund 80

1. Investment objective and policy

The Sub-Fund seeks an attractive return, while limiting the risks, from an actively managed portfolio of transferable securities (both equity and debt) from markets worldwide.

The Sub-Fund is a so called "Lifecycle Fund" especially designed for investors with a certain investment horizon, for example in the context of retirement planning. Lifecycle Funds have a specific target investment date. In general Lifecycle Funds start with a moderately high risk profile when the target date is still relatively far away (ten years or longer). As the target date approaches the assets are to a larger extent progressively invested in fixed income related instruments.

The target date of the Sub-Fund is 1 January 2045. Until 2035 the Sub-Fund will invest mainly in equity-related transferable securities. The regroupment / reallocation from mainly equity-related to interest related transferable securities will take place gradually at an annual rate of approximately five per cent from 2035 to 2045. The aim of the reinvestment is to achieve a balanced fund with an equal exposure to equity-related and interest related transferable securities. The Sub-Fund is not aimed to be closed at the target date.

The Sub-Fund will invest in a mix of equity and interest related transferable securities, money market instruments, deposits with credit institutions and units/shares of UCI/UCITS.

The Sub-Fund may use futures contracts, options, swaps and other derivatives as part of the investment strategy. It may also use derivatives to hedge various investments, for risk management and to increase the Sub-Fund's income or gain. The underlying assets of the above mentioned derivatives consist of instruments as described under Article 4 Section A in the Management Regulations as well as financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 100% of its assets in different transferable securities and money market instruments issued and guaranteed by any Member State of the EU, its local authorities, or public international bodies of which one or more of such Member States are members, or by any other State of the OECD, G20, Singapore or Hong Kong. The Sub-Fund can only make use of this provision if it holds securities and money market instruments from at least six different issues, and if securities and money market instruments from any one issue may not account for more than 30% of the Sub - Fund's total net assets.

2. Risk profile and risk management process

2.1. Risk profile

The Sub-Fund faces the following specific risks:

- Counterparty risk
- Currency risk

- Liquidity risk
- Market risk
- Operational risk

Detailed information on the aforementioned type of risks is stated in Chapter 4 "Information on risk" in part I of the Prospectus.

2.2. Risk management process

a) Global exposure

For the determination of the global exposure, this Sub-Fund uses the VaR (Value at Risk) methodology, measured with the **relative** VaR (Value at Risk) approach.

In accordance with applicable regulations, the VaR of the Fund must not be greater than twice the VaR of its reference portfolio. This Sub-Fund uses the MSCI All Country World Net Return Index (75%), OMX Stockholm Index (25%) as a reference portfolio for the purpose of the relative VaR measurement.

b) Gross Leverage

The Sub-Fund's expected level of gross leverage is 100% of the Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value. In this context, the gross leverage is a measure of the aggregate derivative usage and is calculated as the sum of the absolute notional value of the financial derivative instruments used, without the use of netting or hedging arrangements. The amount of reinvestment of collateral related to efficient portfolio management techniques, if any, is included in the gross leverage calculation.

Under certain circumstances, the actual level of gross leverage might exceed the expected gross leverage from time to time, however the use of financial derivative instruments will remain consistent with the Sub-Fund's investment objective and risk profile. The above-stated level of gross leverage is not intended to constitute additional exposure limit for the Sub-Fund. The gross leverage information only serves the purpose of increasing investors' understanding of the Sub-Fund.

3. Typical Investor

The Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek capital growth over the long-term. is specifically designed for investors with a certain investment horizon, for example in the context of retirement planning for people born in the "eighties". This Sub-Fund is suitable to investors who can afford to set aside the capital invested for at least five years.

4. Base Currency of the Sub-Fund

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is expressed in Swedish krona (SEK).

5. Classes available

Class	ISIN Code	Initial subscription price	Maximum entry charge	Maximum exit charge
C (SEK)	LU0303408685	SEK 10	none	none

6. Charges

In accordance with Chapter 6. "Charges" in part I of the Prospectus "The Fund", the Sub-Fund will, in principle, bear all the charges mentioned therein.

More details on management fees are provided hereafter.

6.1 Management Fee

The management fee will amount to a maximum of 1.75% per annum of the Sub-Fund's net assets. This commission is being payable at the end of each month and based on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund calculated daily during the relevant month.

SEB Nordic Focus Fund

1. Investment objective and policy

This Sub-Fund is focused on the Nordic region which includes the following countries: Denmark, Finland, Norway and Sweden. The portfolio will mainly include equities and equity related transferable securities issued by Nordic companies or traded on Nordic markets without being restricted to a specific industrial sector.

In order for the Sub-Fund to claim eligibility to the French "Plan d'Epargne en Actions" and as long as it is registered with the Autorité des Marchés Financiers in France, the total amount invested in PEA eligible assets will not be less than 75% at any time.

The Sub-Fund may use future contracts, options, swaps and other derivatives as part of the investment strategy. It may also use derivatives to hedge various investments, for risk management and to increase the Sub-Fund's income or gain. The underlying assets of the above mentioned derivatives consist of instruments as described under Article 4 Section A in the Management Regulations as well as financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates.

Under no circumstances will the Sub-Fund be permitted to derogate from its investment policy by using the aforementioned derivatives.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 100% of its assets in different transferable securities issued or guaranteed by any Member State of the EU, its local authorities, or public international bodies of which one or more of such Member States are members, or by any other State of the OECD, G20, Singapore or Hong Kong. The Sub-Fund can only make use of this provision if it holds securities from at least six different issues, and if securities from any one issue may not account for more than 30% of the Sub - Fund's total net assets.

The Sub-Fund will not invest more than 10% of its net assets in units / shares of other UCITS or UCIs.

2. Sub-Investment Managers

SEB Wealth Management Finland Ltd supervised by FIN-FSA, the Finnish Financial Authority.

Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken Danmark, a branch of Skandinaviska Enskilda Banken AB (publ), Sverige, supervised by Finansinspektionen, the Swedish Financial Authority.

3. Risk profile and risk management process

3.1. Risk profile

The Sub-Fund faces the following specific risks:

- Counterparty risk
- Currency risk

- Liquidity risk
- Market risk
- Operational risk

Detailed information on the aforementioned type of risks is stated in Chapter 4 "Information on risk" in part I of the Prospectus.

3.2. Risk management process

a) Global exposure

For the determination of the global exposure, this Sub-Fund uses the VaR (Value at Risk) methodology, measured with the **relative** VaR (Value at Risk) approach.

In accordance with applicable regulations, the VaR of the Fund must not be greater than twice the VaR of its reference portfolio. This Sub-Fund uses the VINX TOP 100 index as a reference portfolio for the purpose of the relative VaR measurement.

b) Gross Leverage

The Sub-Fund's expected level of gross leverage is 100% of the Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value. In this context, the gross leverage is a measure of the aggregate derivative usage and is calculated as the sum of the absolute notional value of the financial derivative instruments used, without the use of netting or hedging arrangements. The amount of reinvestment of collateral related to efficient portfolio management techniques, if any, is included in the gross leverage calculation.

Under certain circumstances, the actual level of gross leverage might exceed the expected gross leverage from time to time, however the use of financial derivative instruments will remain consistent with the Sub-Fund's investment objective and risk profile. The above-stated level of gross leverage is not intended to constitute additional exposure limit for the Sub-Fund. The gross leverage information only serves the purpose of increasing investors' understanding of the Sub-Fund.

4. Typical Investor

The Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek capital growth over the long- term. This Sub-Fund is suitable to investors who can afford to set aside the capital invested for at least five years.

5. Base Currency of the Sub-Fund

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is expressed in euro (EUR).

6. Classes available

Class	ISIN Code	Initial subscription price	Maximum entry charge	Maximum exit charge
C (EUR)	LU0324984854	EUR 100	1%	1%
C (SEK)	LU0324985315	SEK 100	none	none
C (NOK)	LU0324986040	NOK 100	2.5%	none

7. Charges

In accordance with Chapter 6. "Charges" in part I of the Prospectus "The Fund", the Sub-Fund will, in principle, bear all the charges mentioned therein.

More details on management and performance fees are provided hereafter.

7.1. Management fee

The management fee will amount to a maximum of 1.75% per annum of the Sub-Fund's net assets. This commission is being payable at the end of each month and based on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund calculated daily during the relevant month.

7.2. Performance fee

In addition, the Management Company is entitled to receive a performance fee, payable out of the assets attributable to the relevant Unit Class.

The performance fee will be calculated, accrued and crystallised on each Valuation Day in the respective unit classes as described below and will be paid out monthly in arrears.

The performance fee in a particular unit class will be calculated by taking the number of Units in the Unit Class times the performance fee rate, 20%, times any positive excess performance per Unit recorded on that day.

The Sub-Fund uses the VINX Top 100 as index when calculating excess performance.

The definitions and calculations are as follows:

The calculation of the performance fee takes place on the basis of the number of Units of the relevant Class as of the relevant Valuation Day calculated before any subscriptions and redemptions with trade date equal to the Valuation Day.

Performance fee = 20% x MAX (0, BaseNAV(t) - Hurdle Value(t))

Where

Base NAV(t)	Base NAV per Unit of the relevant Unit Class on the Valuation Day(t), is calculated after deduction of the management fee but prior to the deduction of any performance fee and any distributions or corporate actions on the relevant Valuation Day.
Hurdle Value(t)	Hurdle Value is Hurdle NAV * [Index(t) / Index(t Hurdle NAV)]
Hurdle NAV	The NAV per unit previously achieved (in the relevant Unit Class) when a performance fee was accrued and crystallised (Hurdle NAV); or the NAV at inception if no performance fee has been accrued and crystallised or, where the Management Company decides to start calculation of performance fee at a later date, the start date for calculation of performance fee. The Hurdle NAV is adjusted to reflect distributions and other corporate actions in the Unit Class.
Index(t)	The VINX Top 100 Index of the same currency as the relevant Unit Class, on the current Valuation Day(t). The Sub-Fund uses the VINX Top 100 Index, which is expressed in SEK, as index when calculating excess performance. For calculating the excess performance in Unit Classes with a reference currency other than SEK, the VINX Top 100 Index will be converted in the currency of the respective Unit Class.
Index (tHurdle NAV)	The VINX Top 100 Index of the same currency as the relevant Unit Class, on the Valuation Day when the most recent (current) Hurdle NAV was achieved.

8. Cut-off Time / Order Processing

Notwithstanding the general rules laid down in the section "Cut-off time" in part I of the Prospectus, orders placed at the Registrar and Transfer Agent before 15:30 (CET) on a Valuation Day (Order date) will be processed on the basis of the NAV calculated for the Order date. Calculation of the NAV is performed on the Valuation Day immediately following the Order date. Orders received after 15:30 (CET) on an Order date will be considered as orders being placed on the next Order date before 15:30 (CET).

SEB Russia Fund

1. Investment objective and policy

The Sub-Fund aims to create capital growth in the long term.

The Sub-Fund will mainly invest in:

- equities and equity related transferable securities listed or traded on a Regulated Market in Russia and/or
- equities and equity related transferable securities listed or traded on a Regulated Market, issued by companies which derive at least 40% of their sales or profits from Russia.

It may also invest in

- equities and equity related transferable securities listed or traded on a Regulated Market in Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, Russia, Ukraine and Uzbekistan
- equities and equity related transferable securities listed or traded on a Regulated Market, issued by companies which derive at least 40% of their sales or profits from Armenia, Azerbaijan, Belarus, Georgia, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Moldova, Ukraine, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan and Uzbekistan.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 10% of its net assets in non-listed securities or securities issued by companies from the above mentioned countries which are listed on a stock exchange but where the stock exchange is not being considered as a regulated, recognized and open market by CSSF.

The Sub-Fund will not invest more than 10% of its net assets in units / shares of other UCITS or UCIs.

In pursuit of its investment objective the Sub-Fund may hold equities issued by companies from the above mentioned countries indirectly in the form of Depository Receipts such as ADRs (American Depositary Receipts) and GDRs (Global Depositary Receipts) which are transferable securities or other securities convertible into securities of eligible issuers and issued in registered form. The ADR's/GDR'S conversion rights will only be exercised if the underlying securities are listed and traded on a regulated market. If conversion rights will be exercised and if the underlying securities received by the Sub-Fund are not listed on a regulated market, recognized and open to the public these securities will be imputed on the above mentioned 10% limit of non-quoted securities.

ADRs are designed for use in the US securities markets and GDRs and other similar global instruments in bearer form are designed for use in non-US securities markets. ADRs are denominated in U.S. dollar and represent an interest in the right to receive securities of issuers deposited at US bank or correspondent bank. GDRs are not necessarily denominated in the same currency as the underlying securities which they represent. The Depository Receipts acquired by the Sub-Fund will be listed or traded on a regulated market throughout the world.

The Sub-Fund may use future contracts, options, swaps and other derivatives as part of the investment strategy. It may also use derivatives to hedge various investments for risk management and to increase the Sub-Fund's income or gain. Derivatives will not be used for shorting purposes.

The underlying assets of the above mentioned derivatives consist of instruments as described in Article 4 Section A of the Management Regulations as well as financial indices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates.

Under no circumstances will the Sub-Fund be permitted to derogate from its investment policy by using the aforementioned derivatives.

The Sub-Fund may invest up to 100% of its assets in different transferable securities and money market instruments issued and guaranteed by any Member State of the EU, its local authorities, or public international bodies of which one or more of such Member States are members, or by any other State of the OECD. The Sub-Fund can only make use of this provision if it holds securities and money market instruments from at least six different issues, and if securities and money market instruments from any one issue may not account for more than 30% of the Sub-Fund's total net assets.

2. Investment Manager

AS SEB Varahaldus, a portfolio manager established under the laws of the Republic of Estonia and supervised by the Estonian Financial Supervision Authority.

3. Risk profile and risk management process

3.1. Risk profile

The Sub-Fund faces the following specific risks:

- Counterparty risk
- Currency risk
- Emerging market risk
- Liquidity risk
- Market risk.
- •
- Operational risk Russia risk

The Sub-Fund may invest in securities listed on the Moscow Exchange MICEX-RTS in Russia and any other regulated markets in the countries mentioned above which would further be recognised as such by the CSSF.

Investments in Russia are currently subject to certain heightened risks with regard to the ownership and custody of securities.

In Russia shareholdings are evidenced by entries in the books of a company or its registrar (which is neither an agent nor responsible to the Custodian). No certificates representing shareholdings in Russian companies will be held by the Custodian or any of its local correspondents or in an effective central depository system. As a result of this system and the lack of effective state regulation and enforcement, the Fund could lose its registration and ownership of Russian securities through fraud, negligence or even mere oversight. However, in recognition of such risks, the Russian correspondent of the Custodian is following increased "due diligence" procedures.

The correspondent has entered into agreements with Russian company registrars and will only permit investment in those companies that have adequate registrar procedures in place. In addition, the settlement risk is minimised as the correspondent will not release cash until registrar extracts have been received and checked. In addition, Russian debt securities have an increased custodial risk associated with them as such securities are, in accordance with market practice, held in custody with Russian institutions which may not have adequate insurance coverage to cover loss due to theft, destruction or default.

Detailed information on the aforementioned type of risks is stated in Chapter 4 "Information on risk" in part I of the Prospectus.

3.2. Risk management process

a) Global exposure

For the determination of the global exposure, this Sub-Fund uses the VaR (Value at Risk) methodology, measured with the **relative** VaR (Value at Risk) approach.

In accordance with applicable regulations, the VaR of the Fund must not be greater than twice the VaR of its reference portfolio. This Sub-Fund uses the MSCI Russia 10/40 TR Net Return Index as a reference portfolio for the purpose of the relative VaR measurement

b) Gross Leverage

The Sub-Fund's expected level of gross leverage is 100 % of the Sub-Fund's Net Asset Value. In this context, the gross leverage is a measure of the aggregate derivative usage and is calculated as the sum of the absolute notional value of the financial derivative instruments used, without the use of netting or hedging arrangements. The amount of reinvestment of collateral related to efficient portfolio management techniques, if any, is included in the gross leverage calculation.

Under certain circumstances, the actual level of gross leverage might exceed the expected gross leverage from time to time, however the use of financial derivative instruments will remain consistent with the Sub-Fund's investment objective and risk profile. The above-stated level of gross leverage is not intended to constitute additional exposure limit for the Sub-Fund. The gross leverage information only serves the purpose of increasing investors' understanding of the Sub-Fund.

4. Typical Investor

The Sub-Fund is intended for investors who seek capital growth over the long-term. This Sub-Fund is suitable to investors who can afford to set aside the capital invested for at least five years.

5. Base Currency of the Sub-Fund

The Base Currency of the Sub-Fund is expressed in euro (EUR).

6. Classes available

Class	ISIN Code	Initial subscription price	Maximum entry charge	Maximum exit charge
C (EUR)	LU0273119544	EUR 10	1%	1%
C (USD)	LU0600309446	USD 10	none	none

7. Charges

In accordance with Chapter 6. "Charges" in part I of the Prospectus "The Fund", the Sub-Fund will, in principle, bear all the charges mentioned therein.

More details on management fees are provided hereafter.

7.1. Management fee

The management fee will amount to a maximum of 2.5% per annum of the Sub-Fund's net assets. This commission is being payable at the end of each month and based on the average net assets of the Sub-Fund calculated daily during the relevant month.